United Arab Emirates University Scholarworks@UAEU

Accounting Dissertations

Accounting

1-2013

The UAE English pre-service teachers' field experiences challenges: Coping to teach within a major curricular reform

Sahar Ali Mohammed Salem

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uaeu.ac.ae/account_dissertations Part of the <u>Education Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Mohammed Salem, Sahar Ali, "The UAE English pre-service teachers' field experiences challenges: Coping to teach within a major curricular reform" (2013). *Accounting Dissertations*. 13. https://scholarworks.uaeu.ac.ae/account_dissertations/13

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Accounting at Scholarworks@UAEU. It has been accepted for inclusion in Accounting Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Scholarworks@UAEU. For more information, please contact fadl.musa@uaeu.ac.ae.





United Arab Emirates University College of Education Curriculum & Instruction Department Master of Education Program

THE UAE ENGLISH PRE-SERVICE TEACHER STIELD EXPERIENCES CHALLENGES: COPING TO TEACH WITHIN A MAJOR CURRICULAR REFORM

By

Sahar Ali Mohammed Salem

A Thesis Submitted to

United Arab Emirates University

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirement

For the Degree of

Master of Education

Curriculum and Instruction: English Education

January 2013

United Arab Emirates University **College of Education**

THESIS TITLE

THE UAE ENGLISH PRE-SERVICE TEACHERS' FIELD EXPERIENCES CHALLENGES: COPING TO TEACH WITHIN A MAJOR CURRICULAR REFORM

AUTHOR

Sahar Ali Mohammed Salem

DATE OF SUCCESSFUL DEFENSE:

January 23, 2013

THE THESIS HAS BEEN ACCEPTED BY THE THESIS COMMITTEE IN

PARTIAL FULLFILLMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE OF

MASTER OF EDUCATION

Dr. Negmeldin O. Alsheikh THESIS COMMITTEE CHAIR

Dr. Mohammed S. Shaban THESIS COMMITTEE MEMBER

Dr. Abdurahman G. AlMekhlafi THESIS COMMITTEE MEMBER

SIGNATURE

06,27,2013

27.2.2017 DATE

27.2.2013 DATE

Π

IGNATURE

ABSTRACT

The purpose of this study was to investigate the challenges the UAE University (UAEU) English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience within a major curricular reform. The study focused on five UAEU English pre-service teachers enrolled in a practicum course during their field experience and their five cooperative teachers. A semi-structured interview, a questionnaire and an observation checklist were employed to explore the field experience challenges that the UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered. The use of multiple resources helped to create a general profile and in turn helped to improve the trustworthiness of the research findings. The implications derived from this study indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers viewed themselves as unprepared to meet the curriculum reform requirements.

The findings revealed that although the UAEU English pre-service teachers were well prepared to teach English Language, the discrepancy between their university coursework and their field experience was apparent. Finally, the study findings revealed that most of the UAEU English pre-service teachers' challenges were centered around knowledge of subject matter of mathematics and science and knowledge of curricular.

Keywords: UAE Pre-service teachers; UAE Curricular Reform; teaching practicum; pre-service teachers' challenges; field experience; university coursework, Abu Dhabi Education Council.

Acknowledgements

I offer my regards and blessings to all of those who supported me in any respect during the completion of the the is. I am most grateful to my committee Chairperson. Dr. Negmeldin Al heikh, who held my work to a high standard of excellence. I have benefited a lot from his professionalism, expertise and excellent supervision. I am also thankful to my dedicated and cholarly committee members Dr. Abdurrahman Al-Mekhlafi and Dr. Mohammed Shaban for their insights and contributions to my study; my deep appreciation for their support and invaluable as i tance, friendship and willingness to serve on my committee.

Dedication

My work would have not been completed without the support and encouragement of my husband Ahmed. His intellectual and emotional contributions enabled me to finalize this thesis. I am also eternally indebted to my parents, who instilled in me not only the love for learning but also the intensive of searching for deep knowledge. Most importantly, I am thankful to my family who cheered me on all along the way, to my son Mohammed and my daughters Dalia & Dina whom without their support and most of all love, the completion of this work would not have been possible. This thesis is also dedicated to my brother and his family who stood by me all along the way for the completion of this thesis. Finally, this dedication would not be complete without my colleagues the Subject Support Specialists Latifa AI Essaie and Maha Nadhif who provided assistance to finish this work. I truly thank you all for your unwavering faith in me. I appreciate all what you have done to encourage and support my professional pursuits.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

CHAPTER ONE

Introduction							6						1						4			53	1
Statement of the problem.		in e	-						×.		-					540						 2.2	5
Purpose of the Study																							6
Research que tions			4	-	-	-		4	1	1			-	6									6
Significance of the Study .	1	-	-	-			-	-	4	4	-	-	8	4	-		i.						7
Limitations										4													8
Definitions of Key Terms.													,				+					,	8

CHAPTER TWO

Review of Literature.					T-1-1-1		- 11
Pre-service Teachers							11
Field Experience (Teaching Practicum)		24000		100.000		a 20	13
Field Experience Challenges					0.56		. 16
Curricular Reform.							. 21
Theoretical Framework							24
Pre-service teachers field experience stud	lies co	nduc	ted in t	the UA	E		. 29

CHAPTER THREE

Methodology.	1.3			-						-		+ :			•				*12	*3		*2				33
The grounded theory.	+319		+				-		:14		÷		te)	-				æ	195							33
Research Design	. ,			-				,																		.35
Participants	1					1			1		1	-	1		i.	2		1		1	1	n				 36
Instruments		140		-	1	an)	-	14	a.		÷.	40	4			÷.	i.	2	417				e.	÷	5	.37
Procedures and Data C	olle	ectio	on.			a la					r.															 42
Data Analysis																				-						44

CHAPTER FOUR

2	esults	51
	Q1 Results	53
	Findings Gleaned from the Interview (Q1).	64
	Q2 Results	65
	Findings Gleaned from the Questionnaire (Q2).	69
	Q3 Results	70
	Findings Gleaned from the Observation (Q3).	75
	Q 4 Results.	76
	Summary	79

VI

CHAPTER FIVE

Discussion				81
Implications				90
Recommendations.		1		91
REFERENCES				94
Appendix A: Cooperative Teacher Background Survey.		~	-	105
Appendix B: Subject Support Specialist Background Survey.				106
Appendix C: UAEU English Pre-service Teachers Interview Questions.	2			107
Appendix D: Cooperative Teacher Questionnaire.	4	4		108
Appendix E: Subject Support Specialist Observation checklist.				109

CHAPTER ONE

Introduction

Introduction

In order to provide useful information essential in developing goals and objectives that have the potential to improve teaching, some researchers like Koehler (1985) and Hult & Edens (2001) emphasized the importance of research that assists in conceptualizing the relationship between teacher education programs and teaching practice.

The quality of pre-service teachers' teaching and the ability to overcome challenges during field experience are affected by two important factors; what is offered to them in terms of university preparation and training and what is required from them during their practicum in natural classroom settings. Some researchers indicated that traditional teacher education programs fail in preparing pre-service teachers for the intricacies and realities of the classroom (Goodlad 1990; Korthagen & Kessels1999; Korthagen & Vasalos, 2005) by providing little or no practical preparation for teaching (Hargreaves & Dawe, 1990; Hallinan & Khmelkov, 2001). To fill in the gap between teaching education programs and teaching practices, Howey (1983) finds that decisions about pre-service teachers' teaching are rarely stemmed from research findings. Therefore he stresses the importance of research that describes what is occurring during pre-service teacher field experience to better assess the impact of what is really occurring in the field experience of pre-service teachers.

This study is a response to such recommendations. It investigated the challenges that United Arab Emirates University (UAEU) English pre-service teachers face during their field experience during which a major curricular reform mandated by Abu- Dhabi Education Council (ADEC) is taking place. Whether the United Arab Emirates University (UAEU)

English pre-service teachers were prepared to perform teaching effectively to face the challenges and meet the expectations of the Abu-Dhabi Education Council (ADEC) curricular reform was an area that warranted an investigation. It is a kind of investigation that is crucial to the reform and the teacher education programs (Cheng et al. 2004).

ADEC Curricular Reform

One of the many reforms that have affected English pre-service teachers' field experience in the United Arab Emirates is the Abu Dhabi Education Council (ADEC) curricular reform. A multiple subject-specific knowledge has come to be accepted as one of the keys for improving education in elementary schools. In elementary education, integrated, outcome based curricular and child- centred approaches are regarded by reformists as central to better effective teaching and learning. In addition, the Abu-Dhabi Education Council (ADEC) adopted English Language as a medium of instruction instead of Arabic for both mathematics and science in elementary schools for first grade through fifth grade (ADEC English Policy Manual, 2010). This movement towards the implementation of integrated approach and to the use of English as a medium of instruction in science and mathematics have changed the dynamics of teaching and learning of mathematics and science at the elementary school classroom. Thus, introducing the three subjects of English, mathematics and science to students as collections of facts, and procedures that should be accepted and remembered with no or little connection among them is not anymore accepted. ADEC curricular reform in elementary schools is based on the concept that instruction should be integrated for ease of understanding. Accordingly, the school curricula should not be a kind of segregated approach to instructional topics but should be integrated to adequately address the topics of different disciplines into a coherent body of knowledge. What Students study in mathematics can be integrated in science. For example, students can use the mathematical knowledge they

acquired of how to describe positions, the use of three-dimensional objects and twodimensional shapes to describe characteristics of the way built environments, products and services are made in science. In addition, ADEC curriculum reform is built upon strands, standards, outcomes and performance indicators and teachers need to understand their progression and development from one grade to the next.

The standard-based outcome curriculum describes what all students are expected to achieve at various stages of development. Thus, teachers are given more autonomy than before since it is expected that during the implementation stage some modifications may be needed because the standards cannot possibly meet the needs of diverse students in different schools and in different environments. Within this reform context, it is necessary that teachers should have enough knowledge of the subject matter and deep understanding of the curriculum and the methods by which knowledge is generated and integrated in the three subjects (English, mathematics and science).

Yet, ADEC current education policy is inconsistent with the university teacher preparation program, where the UAEU English pre-service teachers are trained to teach one area of specialization in elementary schools. This quick shift from teaching of a single subject to a multi-subject approach of teaching affected the United Arab Emirates University English pre-service teachers' ways of teaching that differed radically from what they experienced during their university preparation.

The United Arab Emirates Teacher Education Program

In the United Arab Emirates University (UAEU), the conceptual framework of the College of Education stems from the international standards of the leading teacher education professional organizations and from the college members' experience in the UAE setting. The organizing theme selected by the college of Education was "Teacher as Professional Practitioner".

The elements of the conceptual framework are: reflection, knowledge, inquiry, critical thinking, collaborative learning, community, diversity and individual differences. communication, technology, ethics, meaningful field experience and performance based as essment (UAEU Student Teaching Manual, 2011). To assess and evaluate pre-service teachers' performance, the college of Education in the United Arab Emirates University (UAEU) adopted a framework for teaching developed by Education Testing Service (ETS) in the U.S.A. which was developed by Danielson (1996). The framework identifies those aspects of a teacher's responsibilities and defines what a teacher should know and be able to do in the teaching profession. It is designed to suit the needs of teachers who teach one area of pecialization. In their final semester at the university, the UAEU English pre-service teachers are placed in elementary schools for full time teaching semester. The practicum is an integral part of the United Arab Emirates University (UAEU) teacher education program preparation. It is designed to expose pre-service teachers to classroom experiences and to provide them with opportunities to apply theories they studied in their coursework in real classroom practices. During their practicum, the UAEU English pre-service teachers are expected to be familiar with the school English language curricula, classes, texts and routines. They are expected to teach 2 to 3 very well English Language planned lessons every day (minimum teaching of 10 lessons per week). In addition, they are expected to demonstrate full responsibility for their planning, teaching and assessment of English (UAEU Student Teaching Manual, 2011). By the end of the English pre-service teachers teaching practice course, it is expected that four domains should be achieved. These domains are planning and preparation, the classroom environment, instruction and professional responsibilities.

statement of the Problem

The pri- ervice teaching practicum in the culminating event in pre-service education Anderson, 2:07). Little is known, how ver, about the challenges that influence teaching practices as pre-service teachers cope to teach within a major curriculum reform. The UAEU English pre-service teachers who participated in this study were prepared and trained by the university to teach a single subject. Contrary to the UAEU English pre-service teachers' university preparation of teaching one area of specialization, the UAEU English pre-service teach were required, according to the ADEC new curricular reform, to teach extra two subjects (mathematics and science) during their field experience. They should have varying degrees of subject matter knowledge and curriculum knowledge related to the subjects and the grad-level they taught. However, lacking such deep understanding of fundamental aspects of the multiple subject knowledge of mathematics and science demanded in the current curricular reform affected, to some extent, the UAEU English preervice teachers teaching.

This was indeed a formidable challenge, seen in the light of concerns voiced about the UAEU English pre-service teachers' proficiency and competency of subject matter. The burden on the AEU English pre-service teachers was great as they had to teach English in the context of subject matter to young children and to teach science and mathematics content in an integrated approach. In other words, the UAEU English pre-service teachers had to handle the double demand of conveying mathematics and science content as well as English as a language: In this regard, the had to ensure that while they had to teach English, mathematics and science, they should improve students' comprehension of these subjects. Pre-service teachers have to face the challenges of encouraging interactions on multiple subject knowledge, and should be aware of the language used in the classroom (McDonough, 2009).

This ^study tried t^o under^stand the challenges faced by the UAEU English pre-service teacher_s and how they c^oped to tea^ch within a major curricular reform. It highlighted the most important el^ements in the teaching practicum program that need to be m_odified in order to meet the curricular reform requirements and the UAEU English pre-service teachers' needs.

The Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study was to capture a complex set of features that are related to the challenges faced by the UAEU English pre-service teachers as they were coping to teach within a major curricular reform during their teaching practicum. The study aims at broadening the scope of the literature on pre-service teachers' field experience as it relates to a major curricular reform.

Research Questions

This study aims at investigating the challenges faced by the UAEU English preservice teachers as they coped to teach within a major curricular reform. The research questions of this study reflect this purpose. The study tried to find answers for the following questions:

- What challenges/ problems related to the requirements of ADEC curricular reform do UAEU English pre-service teachers face during their field experience?
- 2. To what extent are the UAEU English pre-service teachers able to overcome these challenges?
- 3. Are UAEU English pre-service teachers prepared to teach within the ADEC curricular reform context?
- 4. What major issues pertinent to the challenges do the UAEU English pre-service teachers face during their field experience within ADEC curricular reform?

Significance of the Study

Most of the studies on pre-service teachers' field experience focused mainly on the quality standards, partnership with schools, pre-service teachers' classroom teaching practices (e.g. classroom management), mentoring and supervision (e.g. Ribich 1995; Ishler, 1996; McIntyre 1996; Simpson, 2002; Draper, O'Brien, & Christie, 2004;; Buck et al. 1992). The majority of studies conducted in the UAE about pre-service teachers focused on pre-service teachers' uses of ICT e.g. use of computer (Almekhlafi, 2004), the use of interactive whiteboard (Ishtaiwa & Shana, 2011), videoconferencing utility for observing technology integration (Almekhlafi, 2006), pre-service elementary teachers' self-efficacy beliefs toward technology integration into the classroom in the UAE(Al-Awidi & Alghazo, 2012), and the perceptions and validation of electronic portfolios' use (Almekhlafi, Al-Mekhlafy & Forawi, 2011). To the best of the researcher knowledge there is no single published study that has been done in the UAE that attempts to track the field experience challenges by investigating the existing gap between the field experience reality and what should be done during pre-service teachers' field experience within the context of curricular reform.

Thus, this study is significant because it is the first study that deals with the challenges that English pre-service teachers encounter during their field experience and how they coped to teach within the context of curricular reform. The study is an attempt to fill a gap in the existent literature regarding the relationship between teaching practicum and teacher education programs in the UAE. It aims at contributing to the current research by providing those who are interested in the improvement of teacher education programs in the UAE, with data from the educational field.

Limitations

The following were identified as limitations of the study. First, the study used a group of UAEU English pre-service teachers, and their cooperative teachers. Therefore, the ample was not representative of the entire population and interpretations of results should not extend beyond the sample. Another limitation of this study, is that the study was conducted in the United Arab Emirates University, within a specific teacher education program, with a small sample of female pre-service teachers(Only 5 female pre-service teachers who were enrolled in the fall of the academic year 2011/2012 to practice teaching in Al-Ain public schools, agreed to participate in the study) during a major curriculum reform so the findings from the study are limited to this group of pre-service teachers in this transition period and cannot be generalised to other pre-service teachers in other universities.

Definitions of Key Terms

Abu Dhabi Education Council (ADEC): Abu Dhabi Education Council (ADEC) was founded by the UAE President in 2005. ADEC is responsible for managing, guiding, adopting and implementing various educational development strategies and initiatives in the Emirate of Abu Dhabi. It is also the licensing authority for individuals, institutions and bodies to engage in any kind of activity in the field of education and higher education in the Emirate of Abu Dhabi. For the purpose of the present study the acronym "ADEC" will be used hence forth.

Pre-service teachers: In this study, a pre-service teacher is a university student who has declared an education major and is involved in the teacher education program. Field experience is meant to provide students with teaching and learning experiences. All students have to spend a whole course in a public school classroom setting during their last university semester which is a prerequisite for their graduation.

Practicum: Gordon, McBride & Hage (2001) indicated that the term "practicum", is used to de^scribe ^either a full-time or part-time work experience during which the pre-service teacher is a^ssigned definite ta^sks and re^sponsibilities. For the purpose of this study the two terms practicum and field experience will be used interchangeably to describe pre-service teachers' full time work experience.

Curriculum: Pratt (1980) defined curriculum as the "Written documents that systematically describe goals, objectives, content, learning activities, evaluation procedures and so forth".

Curriculum knowledge: For Shulman curriculum knowledge is the knowledge of programs designed for the teaching of particular subjects and topics at a given level. Shulman's (1986) description of curricular knowledge also consists of knowledge of different programs and corresponding materials available for teaching the given content and of how topics are developed across a given program. The purpose of dealing with curricular knowledge in this study was to explore what curricular knowledge might be in the context of English, mathematics and science education where the pre-service teacher is only an English teacher educator. For the purpose of the present study, Shulman (1986) explanation of curriculum knowledge is adopted.

Integrated Curriculum: Shoemaker & Betty (1989) defined an integrated curriculum as the organization of education in a way that cuts across subject matter lines, making the curriculum more meaningful by bringing together different aspects of the curriculum into meaningful association. It views teaching and learning in a holistic way and reflects the real world which is interactive. Changing to an integrated curriculum requires systemic reform. This includes the way teachers are prepared, certified, and assessed.

Knowledge of : ubject Matter: knowledge of subject matter is the basis of a discipline that includes factual information. organizing principles. and central concepts(hulman, 1986). I or the purpose of thi re earch, hulman's definition of subject matter was (1986). We viedge of subject matter in of es knowledge of concepts and facts a well as kn_wledge of syntactic structure including legitimacy principles for rules of a particular subject domain.

CHAPTER II

Literature Review

The need of in-depth research on the UAEU English Pre-service Teachers preparation, and the challenges they faced during their field experience within the ADEC major changes in curricula created challenges for a review. In this part of the paper, the aim is to offer an overview of some of pertinent research that illustrates pre-service teachers' field experience, the challenges pre-servic

complexities of investigating pre-service teachers' challenges in relation to curricular reform movements especially those challenges which are related to subject matter knowledge , curriculum knowledge and the discrepancy between pre-service teachers' academic study and field experience. The chapter ends with some of the important studies on pre-service teachers that have been conducted within the UAE context.

Pre- service Teachers

A pre-service

involved in the teacher education program. The pre-service teachers' preparation programs often consist of two contexts; university coursework and pre-service teachers' teaching practicum. Today, most of the teacher education programs incorporate both considerable opportunities for teaching practices and a priori pedagogy that are tied to real world experiences in order to support the cognitive development of pre-service teachers, (Dinsmore, Chapman & McCollum, 2000). Although, many researchers describe this structure of teacher education programs as supportive and logically planned, many researchers believe that preservice teachers are not always well prepared to face the reality of teaching. For example, Batten, Griffin & Ainley (1991) study about the effectiveness of teacher education programs revealed that fewer than half of new teachers were positive about the quality of pre-service

preparation and that only 38% of pre-service teachers thought that they were not adequately prepared for teaching. Therefore, a great amount of researches have been conducted in regards to the problems in teacher education (Vick, 2006).

The uncertainties that remain about the impact of different factors on teacher education programs are justified by the considerable disagreement in the research literature over the kind of theory and knowledge that is most appropriate to pre-service teachers and: from re earches about pre-service teachers' practical preparation. For example, teaching education program that focus on traditional theory based applications more than practices have been criticized by many educators (Beck . Kosnic & Wowsell, 2007; Bransford, Darling Hammond& LePage 2005; Schulz, 2005; Korthagen & kessels, 1999). According to Levine (cited in Hartocollis, 2005, p. 2) a widely-held concern is that `one of the biggest dangers we face is preparing teachers who know theory and know nothing about practice." Teacher education programs that focus on theories rather than practice have been accused of graduating pre-service teachers that fall into two main categories; the category of failing and the category of teachers who escape the teaching profession in the early years of their career (Haberman, 2005). In addition, many researchers indicate that some of the theories preservice teachers study at the university during their coursework sometimes contradicts with each other and the inconsistent theories serve only to confuse. Hammerness (2006). The basic issue then is that the teacher preparation programs devote too much attention to theory but not enough to the practical skills of teaching. Considering this dilemma, there has been an increasing emphasis today on the use of research evidence and findings to assess the effectiveness of teacher preparation and what pre-service teachers learn in both their coursework and field experience. Furthermore, literature investigating teacher education programs has directed attention to pre-service teachers' knowledge, its acquisition and more

importantly its implementation (Calderhead, 1990, Richardson, 1990). Thus many researcher like coodlad (1990) listed ome recommendations that programs for education hould address. mong the list of recommendations given by Goodlad . is giving extensive opportunities for pre-service teachers to move beyond being students of organized knowledge to become teachers who inquire into both knowledge and its teaching. He then suggested that pre- rvice teachers should be involved in the issues and dilemmas that emerge out in the field. Pre-service teachers should be involved in the problems and dilemmas arising out of the expected conflicts and inconsistency between what is supposed to work in practice and the research and theory they studied in their coursework. Thus, studies conducted on teachers' knowledge should shift from concentrating on the skills and behaviours pre-service teachers have and theories they know to the personal practical knowledge they possess of classroom cenarios and the challenges they encounter when carrying out purposeful actions in these setting. (Carter, 1990).

Field Experience (Teaching Practicum)

Practicum is considered a major component of teacher education programs. Teaching practicum plays a vital role in preparing pre-service teachers for the real world of the classroom (Johnston & Irujo, 2001). Many researchers like Loughran & Northfield (1998) recognized that the complexity of teaching, classroom dynamics and school contexts, could be understood in real classroom context rather than in artificial ones. For many researchers, pre-service teachers can benefit from situated learning in authentic social framework through increasing knowledge, relating knowledge to new situations, increasing competence, selfknowledge, alue life-long learning and improving life skill (Cochran-Smith, 2008; Hoffman, 2004; LeCornu, 2005; Risko et al. 2008).

Traditional view f the practicum are of an appr ntice-model, where the pre- ervice teacher is immersed into the teaching ituation, observing, absorbing, and eventually imitating the supervising teacher. In theory, pre-service teachers are able to observe the useful and efficient pedagogic practices of their supervising teachers in their classrooms, and gain useful experience in planning and managing student learning activities in a hands-on way. Furthermore, it is expected that pre-service teachers are able to reflect on their pedagogic practice in collaboration v ith their supervising teachers in ways that will inform their future teaching practices. However, current views favour supervising teachers in the role of upportive mentors rather than of top-down supervisors, and it i assumed that teachermentors will support, model and sustain effective classroom practices. Within this context, preervice teachers are given more opportunities to observe other teachers, apply theory from their coursework, examine problems that arise in classroom situations, and become analytical and reflective professionals. This kind of authentic practicum is the most valuable part of the teaching education program that helps in shaping their teaching experience (Gurvitch & Metzler. 2009), as well as the development of their self-confidence (Lankard, 1995). Hence, authentic practicum that gives pre-service teachers the chance to practice teaching in real classroom settings is a powerful opportunity to enhance their process of learning to teach.

General Issues with Field Experience:

The issue of constituting quality teaching practicum has been a matter of concern in many studies, including researches, books, articles and reports. Many recommendations and suggestions about university practicum program components and the vital role of each have been offered. Some researchers gave more attention to the importance of training pre-service teachers to "think" and "act" like teachers, and to recognize and interact with the complex nature of the classroom. Those researchers, such as MCbee (2004) suggest that what pre-

service teachers need to develop is the practical knowledge and skills, knowledge that is embedded in practice where the emphasis is on learning from teaching not learning how to teach. To MCbee (2004) this kind of knowledge may include knowledge of the classroom situation, craft knowledge and personal practical knowledge.

On the other hand, researchers such as Ayers (2004) recommended the integration of theoretical knowledge and professional practice across the three main aspects of a teacher education program; content, pedagogy and professional knowledge as well as providing a variety of experiences in a range of school contexts. The idea of integrating both theoretical knowledge and professional experience was supported by many other researchers such as Cochran-Smith (2005). Darling- Hammond (2005), and Thiessen (2000) who believe that the main issue of constituting effective teaching practicum is teacher's ability to translate the sets of knowledge they acquired during their university coursework into teaching activities.

Giving equal importance of both the method courses and field experience, Grossman et al. (2008) believe that without the significant interaction between field experience and university coursework, pre-service teachers may perceive that what they are learning through their field experience does not correlate with what they have studied during their coursework at the university. This idea was supported by many researchers such as Thiessen (2000) who indicated that teaching mainly depends on pre- service teachers' ability to concurrently use procedural and practical knowledge they acquire through their coursework and field experience in purposeful context.

Field Experience Challenges

Although the intended outcomes and purposes of the practicum components in pre-service teachers' preparation and education are quite obvious, several problems usually appear in the implementation stage. Therefore, researchers have directed their attention to two important issues: the challenges pre-service teachers encounter while carrying out their teaching duties in classroom settings and; to the personal practical knowledge pre- service teachers have about the classroom situations (Yost, Sentner, & Bailey, 2000). Furthermore, What really goes on in the classroom and how pre-service teachers perform in different situations has been the main focus of the current classroom knowledge research (Bartels, 2005; Dikdere, 2007).

School Setting and Classroom Teaching Practice Challenges:

Researchers like Schempp & Graber (1992) believe that part of the pre-service teachers' field experience challenges is mainly attributed to the high expectations set on pre-service teachers by their education programs. Pre-service teachers education programs often expect a preservice teacher to perform like a 30- year- experience teacher disregarding the fact that a preservice teacher enters a pre-existing field that has its established customs, system, rules, patterns and challenges. Yet, most of the pre-service teachers' literature details some conflicts and challenges encountered by pre-service teachers during their field experience that are related to school setting and classroom teaching practices. Among these challenges are 1) the lack of connection between university and the school placement; 2) pre-service teachers' isolation or their failure to socialize with others; and 3) challenges encountered by pre-service teachers in the classroom .

The lack of connection between the university and the school placement was an area of concern of many researchers like Darling Hammond (2005) and Buck, et al. (1992). The lack of connection between the university and the school placement includes the choice of

cooperative teachers, the election of cla sroom ettings, the length of the practicum, the kind of supervi ion, and the duration of the practicum.

Another important challenge pre- service teachers may encounter during their practicum is "isolation" or the failure to socialize with others. As reported by Montgomery (2000) some pre-service teachers often fail to socialize with others during their teaching practicum. ocializing with others includes interactions with administrators, parents and most importantly the cooperative teachers. Montgomery (2000) believes that the kind of isolation a pre-service teacher may encounter during the practicum and the failure to socialize with others has great negative impacts on pre-service teachers' attitudes, beliefs and actions, and onsequently change their conceptions about teaching and learning.

evertheles . the growing number of researchers are moving away from focusing on challenges encountered by pre-service teachers due to inappropriate placement or isolation factors to focus on what is really happening during the pre-service teachers' daily classroom teaching practice. A plethora of previous study findings indicated that pre-service teachers' classroom experience challenges mainly include classroom management, dealing with unmotivated learners, managing time, inappropriate lesson planning, or doing well when the university supervisor is present (Draper, O'Brien, & Christie, 2004; Buck et al. 1992). One of the most important studies in the literature of pre-service teachers' classroom challenges was the study conducted by Veenman (1984). Veenman (1984) reviewed 83 different studies from different geographical locations. Veenman (1984) found that insufficient material, heavy teaching load, dealing with individual differences, classroom discipline and motivating students are among the most common problems pre-service teachers encounter during their field experience. Veenman (1984) findings are in consensus with many other research findings which indicate that most of the pre-service teachers' classroom challenges are usually related to classroom discipline problems and classroom

management (Draper, Brien, & hristie, 2004; Lee, 2004; Orungbemi .2009). The re ult of Orungbemi (2009) study about the use of teaching skills among primary school social tudies teachers, for example, indicated that there is a correlation between pre-service teachers' teaching skills and keeping discipline in the classroom. Orungbemi (2009) pointed out that effective teaching can help minimize the noise level in the classroom and make tudents more interested and attentive. Another qualitative research conducted by Lee (2004) about English pre-service teachers' perceptions of their practicum and the challenges they faced during their field experience showed the same results. The results of Lee's study revealed pre-service teachers' satisfaction as they reflected on their success in developing rapport with students and their ability in engaging their pupils in meaningful learning yet, the pre-service teachers in Lee's study complained about difficulties in classroom management and challenges they faced that are related to recognizing individual differences and dealing with various levels of pupils. Lee's study is considered noteworthy since it investigated aspects of pre-service' practicum, including what they succeeded in and the challenges they faced during their field experience.

The Discrepancy between Coursework and Field Experience

The research literature suggests that the practicum is the best hands on method for pre-service teachers to acquire real experience and to learn about the teacher's roles (Caires & Almeida, 2005). However, the discrepancy between theory based knowledge and teaching practices in natural classroom settings has raised a major concern for many educators (Bransford, Darling-Hammond & LePage, 2005; Berger& Luckman, 1991; Wallace, 1991, Lyon, Vaassen & Toomey, 1989). Lyon, Vaassen & Toomey (1989) for example, reported that preservice teachers find that the teaching program coursework has little impact on their teaching and that pre-service teachers tend to find discrepancies between theory and practice, therefore they believe that their coursework is too theoretical and can't be applied in natural classroom

18.

ettings. Additionally, Wideen et al. (1998) studied the process of learning to teach by reviewing previous studies from 1990 to 1996 to come up with the conclusion that preservice teacher u ually encounter the challenges of bridging the gap between the school culture and the university. Moreover, filed experience and beliefs about teaching and learning u ually conflicts with theoretical knowledge the pre-service teachers acquire through their teaching program coursework.

The reasons behind the discrepancy between university academic course works and field experience were investigated by many researchers . For example, researchers like Zeichner & Tabachnick (1981) investigated the effects of school experience on the education received by pre-service teachers during their coursework . They reported that much of what pre-service teachers learned at the university courses is "washed out" when pre- service teachers enter their own classroom. In the study of Desjean-Perrotta, Moseley & Cantu, (2008) about the effect of practical experience on what pre-service teachers studied during their coursework. the researchers indicated that when faced with a teaching situation in which a pre-service teacher theoretical knowledge and field practices conflict, the pre-service teacher is likely to revert to his/her practices rather than the knowledge to guide his/her performance. Furthermore, ome researchers like Borg (2001) and Virta (2002), attributed the gap between university coursework and field experience to pre-service teachers' beliefs which are affected by two important factors; their knowledge and interest in the subject they teach. These beliefs make it difficult to pre-service teachers to transfer what they had studied in their coursework during their teaching preparation program into their classroom practices and hence can't bridge the gap between theory and practice (Ross, 1987).

More to the point are the findings of some previous studies that revealed two important dimensions of consideration that are attributable to the discrepancy between coursework and

field experience. The e two dimen ion are: a) The focus by teacher education programs on technical proficiency of pre-ervice teacher which often results in pre-service teachers who are viewed as patie agents in the teaching environment (Goodman, 1986; Shulman, 1986; Zeichner & Tabachnick, 1981), and; b) The pre-service teachers' wrong assumptions about the application of theories they studied during their academic study in the classroom (Gordon, 2001). Many pre-service teachers assume that educational theories are established facts that have direct applicability to the classroom. To Gordon, This assumption which assumes a causal relationship between educational theory and the practice of teaching is false and helps increase the gap between university course work and field experience. Theories cannot be taken entirely without any modifications and put into practice in a particular classroom. One given practice may reflect different theories about how people learn. Theories must be applied in more nuanced and contextual ways, taking into account the social context in which it was created as well as various particulars of each classroom situation .

Implications for bridging the gap between university course work and field experience are discussed by many researchers. Recent studies have examined this theory-practice gap and suggested some enhancing factors of the teacher education programme which help to close the gap between the theory and practice of teaching (Clift & Brady, 2005; Schulz, 2005; Davis, Petish & Smithey, 2006 : Hedrick, 1999 and Allen, 1988). Clift & Brady (2005) for example, noted several contributions to research about pre-service teachers preparation and field experience; among these contributions is that desirable practice is more likely to occur when there is coherence between the methods course and field work or between theory and practice. Furthermore, Researchers like Schulz (2005) believe that innovative teacher preparation programs such as the inquiry-oriented program are required to bridge the gap between theories studied at the university and field practice. Others believe that the gap

between theory and practice can be significantly narrowed when some technique are applied. For example, in a -tudy conducted by Davis. Petish &-- mithey (2006), the results revealed that fieldwork within a methods course helps pre-service teacher understand the content and increase their teaching efficacy. Likewise, researchers like Hedrick (1999) found that preservice gained great benefit and noticed an increase in the pre-service teachers teaching efficacy when they were involved with one-on-one tutoring sessions during their field experience, while concurrently enrolled in a subject-specific methods course that matches the content they were teaching. More to the point, Allen (1988) found that the preparation in pedagogy can contribute significantly to effective teaching, particularly subject specific courses and courses designed to develop skills such as classroom management, assessment, curriculum and instruction.

Curricular Reform

Curricular reform is a complex process and while there are many resources and support factors that appear to influence curricular reform, it is apparent that any successful curricular reform will need to take into account teachers' preparation. For example, in the context of a curriculum reform. Clark (1988) identified 12 factors that affect the change process. Among these twelve factors are the reform movement in general; the innovative curriculum materials; the in-service program; the external support personnel; the day-to-day conditions under which teachers work; and teacher subject knowledge. Other researchers like Memon (1997) identified a more comprehensive list of factors affecting curriculum reform that are grouped as curricular, instructional, and organisational factors . Yet, many researchers place more emphasis on the purpose behind curricular innovation. To these researchers curricular reform and curricular development should be implemented not only to communicate what students should learn but also to guide instruction (Ball & Cohen, 1999;

enk & Thompson. 2003). Therefore, many of the reform of curriculum have been based on fundamental shift in thinking about the curriculum intended purpo es. Thi shift in thinking about the purpose of curriculum innovations has been accompanied by the progressive ideas and practices of the maintained education system. The standards- based curriculum for example, which has been adopted by many reform movements has been ongoing in secondary education since the 1990s (Riordan & Noyce, 2001; Ridgway et al. 2003); while in primary education. integrated, enquiry-based curricula, and child-centred approaches have received much appreciation from government advisers and educator . A common argument has been that uch approach s led to good managed clas rooms and better student achievement, et demands high quality teaching. Therefore, inadequate pre-service teacher education can impede the right implementation of curricular reforms (Choi, 2000; Hiramatsu, 2005). Accordingly, researches about the effect of curricular reform on pre- service teachers' performance during their field experience, are important to find out how pre-service teachers interpret and implement the major concepts mandated by the reformists. Ridgway et al. (2003) for example, indicated that there is a need to document the nature of instruction occurring in the classrooms where curricula reforms are being implemented by pre-service teachers.

The Integrated Approach to Curriculum Reform:

ome education programs can be described as "different" from the traditional approach to curriculum in that it delivers a program that can be described as "integrated". Examples of integrated curricula elapse with a number of names in the literature, for example, contextualized instruction (Rivet & Krajcik, 2008); community connections (Bouillion & Gomez, 2001); Science technology and society (Pedretti, 2005) and, youth-cantered perspective (Buxton, 2006). The Integrated curriculum approaches to learning involve

student looking towards multiple dimension acros disciplines. In integrated approaches to curriculum students are guided and supported by the teacher, but the focus is on the student being an active learner. Having the opportunity to use knowledge and skills from several disciplines offer increased opportunities for making the curriculum relevant. Jacobs (1989) summarized the main reasons behind the move towards an integrated curriculum as the existed fragmented teaching schedules, concerns about curriculum relevancy and a lack of connections and relationships among disciplines. Thus, the movement towards integrated curriculum is considered a move to more comprehensible concepts and connections among them.

However, the integrated approaches to curriculum are a debatable issue with commentators either supporting or opposing its implementation in schools (Hatch, 1998). Opponents of the integrated curriculum tend to raise epistemological arguments that focus on the structure of knowledge. They argue that disciplines provide students with specialized knowledge needed when trying to solve problems related to particular disciplines or when the need to build thorough explanations of focused aspects of the world. Opponents of the integrated curriculum emphasize the affective front of the debate when defending the integrated curriculum. They believe that disciplines are considered important human achievements that have provided the best answers to basic and deep questions about the human world.

In the contrary, supporters of the integrated curriculum believe that knowledge in the real world is holistic and that there is no need to make such divisions of knowledge into subjects for teaching in schools (Hatch. 1998). Researchers who advocate curriculum integration are with the idea that one of the best ways to promote problem solving is through an enriched environment that connect concepts across disciplines (Wolf& Brandt, 1998; Austin, Hirstein & Walen, 1997; Kain, 1993). They believe that the integrated curriculum is a learner- centred

approach that empowers stud_nt_to generalize, transfer knowledge to a variety of situations in the real world, apply knowledge and skills in multiple_ubject area, provide_tudent_with a more comprehensive learning experience and greater understanding that they cannot be obtained b_examining the parts separately (Ban ford, Brown & ockin, 2002; enechal, 2008). Advocates of the integrated curriculum_iew it as a plausible solution to developing a ignificant approach to teaching and learning (Adelman, 1999). To theses researchers, the idea of integrated teaching allows students to find out and under tand the relationships between leaning in all curriculum areas.

Theoretical Framework

Curriculum Reform and the Pre-service Teachers' Subject Matter Knowledge:

Traditionally, the lack of success of many curricular reforms is attributed to the failure of teachers to implement the innovation due to their lack of subject matter knowledge. From this perspective many research results indicate that pre-service teachers who have solid knowledge of the subject matter that they teach are more effective as implementers of curriculum innovations. In addition, several studies showed positive correlation between teacher's knowledge of subject matter, higher student achievement and higher teacher performance (Darling-Hammond, 1999; Monk, 1994, Eisner, 1992) particularly in mathematics, science and reading (Coldhaber & Brewer, 2000; Monk, 1994; Ferguson & Womack, 1993). Eisner (1992) for example argued that the lack of knowledge and the feeling of insecure about a subject may lead to the decrease in pre-service teachers' effectiveness. For these researchers, knowledge of subject matter cannot be acquired as pre-service teachers practice their field experience. The assumption that teachers' understandings of their subjects develop as they teach has little evidence in previous research studies.

Therefore. hulman's studies of teachers' knowledge and thinking have come to be viewed as one of the most important a p cts of educational research. Shulman(1986) indicated that whilst a knowledge base or teaching was supported rhetorically, its character base was rarely specified. Shulman's work was influential particularly in conceptualizing subject knowledge and its pedagogical application. Shulman (1986) found that teaching and learning to teach must be viewed in discipline- specific perspectives. Thus, Shulman (1986) emphasized the importance of three categories of knowledge, the pedagogical content knowledge, the subject matter knowledge and the curriculum knowledge. For Shulman (1986), subject matter knowledge pertains to a core teacher's depth and breadth of understanding and conceptualizing of his or her certification area (e.g., mathematics for a mathematics teacher) while pedagogical knowledge refers to a teacher's knowledge of general pedagogy such as classroom management, questioning, planning and so forth. Furthermore, some researchers uch as An., Kulm, & Wu (2004). Park & Oliver (2008) and Grossmann (1990) added knowledge of students to Shulman's three categories. Other researchers like Ball, Hill & Bass (2005) classified teacher knowledge into four categories- general pedagogical knowledge, subject matter knowledge, subject-specific pedagogical content knowledge and knowledge of context.

The agreement among researchers to include subject matter knowledge indicates its importance as a central requirement of what makes a qualified competent teacher. Therefore, top-down reforms have emphasized the importance of the acquisition and development of subject knowledge as a prerequisite for early teacher training and professional development. This emphasise on specific subject matter was justified as to teach the innovative curriculum in primary schools, strong subject matter knowledge is needed. Cochran- Smith & Lytle (1992) for example, believe that focusing on what teachers know or need to know is an idea

that i affected by the attempts to improve curriculum through research and practice. For example, Wragg, Bennett & Carre (1989) reported a survey of teachers in 400 primary schools in Britain, which found that many seemed to have inadequate knowledge of some subject areas, and did not feel comfortable when they teach them in the curriculum: science being identified as particularly challenging, followed by mathematics. Another study in the same research program (Bennett ,1993) found that teachers' subject knowledge, across a range of subjects, to be limited when they were tested at the beginning and end of their training. A conclusion drawn in much of this work was that these low levels of subject knowledge were challenging: teachers could not teach what they did not know (Bennett, 1993); Furthermore, curriculum innovation can hardly be successful unless teachers' knowledge of subject matter is taken into account. Therefore, subject knowledge in pre-service teachers' academic courses should be enhanced and prioritized since curriculum innovation requires pre-service teachers to have solid knowledge of subject matter to be able to transform curriculum documents or ideas into practice.

Teaching Mathematics & Science Reformed Curricular:

The current reform movement in science and mathematics curricular places far more responsibility within the hands of individual teachers. Teachers are expected to make numerous on-the-spot decisions about how to enhance student thinking as they struggle to understand the subject matter. Different disciplines require different types of specific knowledge and competencies which are considered important factors that influence teaching (Neumann, 2001). According to Schwab (1978) subjects are structured according to the ways in which their content was arranged and organized (substantive structures), or according to the accepted ways of adding that knowledge (syntactic structures). Knowledge of mathematical rules for example, may require pre-service teachers to know how to justify why they work. They should hall the the ability to choose appropriate tasks, examples and a

repertoire of teaching strategies. They should know about students' conceptions. mi onceptions and the difficulties their tudent face in order to eliminate these difficulties effectively.

In teaching science and mathematic to elementary school students, the focus of the curriculum i u ually on the content and delivery of subject matter. Therefore, the curricular are linear, step-by-step, and most importantly subject dependent. The language of mathematic for ample, has it own terminology, syntax (sentence structure), semantic properties (truth conditions), and discourse (text) features. Unlike natural language, however, math texts: (a) are conceptually packed, (b) require up-and-down and left-to right eye movements. (c) require multiple readings. (d) are made up of a variety of symbols, charts and graphs, and (e) contain a great deal of particular language with precise meanings (Bye, 1975).

lathematics content requires the student to apply not only language but also mathematics concepts, procedures, and applications they have already learned. Thus, the classroom environment in which English is used as a language of instruction to teach mathematics, should promote second language acquisition through a natural process in which the focus is not on the language but on communicating the process and applications of mathematics.

imilarly, to teach science, teachers need a number of science teaching approaches such as inquiry and discovery approaches and successful science teaching models (Bybe, 1987). Additionally, they need to understand how to analyse and how current theories are related to science curricula (Fleer & Hardy, 2001). Learning science provides a wide range of language functions; extensive vocabulary: and the use of previous educational experience for developing new concepts. It gives a rich context for authentic language use. It provides opportunities for students to negotiate meanings; plenty of language input; materials for developing reading and activities for developing writing.

Yet, some previous studies suggest that the preparation received by pre-service teachers is inadequate for teaching toward high subject-matter standards. These studies indicated that pre-service teachers may have mastered basic skills, but they lack the necessary conceptual understanding that is essential when responding to questions targeted to them by their students and when extending lessons beyond the basics. In mathematics for example, preservice teachers in elementary and secondary education had relatively sound procedural or rule-dominated knowledge of basic mathematics, but had problems when pushed to explain why procedure works and algorithm (Eisenhart et al. 1993). In addition, Deborah et al. (2008) found out that many of the tasks implemented by teachers require mathematical knowledge that has nothing to do with students or teaching. For example, knowing what method will work requires subject matter knowledge and skills independent of knowing about students or teaching. Deborah et al. (2008) then hypothesized that some aspects of subject matter knowledge - not pedagogical content knowledge- need to be explored and included in teachers' mathematics courses. Furthermore, in a study conducted by Aubrey (1997) to investigate early years teachers' knowledge of mathematics content, teachers claimed that their knowledge of mathematics was not often extensive. He then concluded that this apparently was due to the low levels of subject knowledge which he considered problematic. Likewise, Carlsen (1999) examined the discourse of biology pre-service teachers in natural classroom settings and found that pre-service teachers, who are unfamiliar with subject matter tended to close down classroom discussion, closely follow the textbooks and delay instruction at the beginning of class.

To sum up, teachers can't teach what they do not know (Bennett, 1993). Subject matter knowledge in teacher preparation programs and professional development programs of teachers should be enhanced and prioritised. Previous research findings lent support to
education reforms which are moving towards the direction of giving subject matter knowledge great importance to teach different subjects in primary schools and a stronger focus on subject knowledge study in primary teacher education programs.

pre-service teachers field experience studies conducted in the UAE

While there is a plentiful, varied and extensive literature on teacher education that represents the process of becoming a teacher, much less has been available in the UAE context. In addition, the majority of the researches on pre-service teachers in the UAE have been conducted mostly by university professors. Most of these researches focused mainly on preervice teachers' use of technology to examine course materials in a field experience setting. These studies were probably influenced by the increasing demand of utilizing technology in K-12 classrooms in the UAE. Hence, researchers were motivated to explore the big question of whether the use of technology by pre-service teachers help improve their teaching.

Recently, there has been a notable amount of valuable studies in the UAE that focus on preservice teachers' uses of ICT e.g. use of computer (Almekhlafi, 2004), the use of interactive whiteboard (Ishtaiwa & hana, 2011), videoconferencing utility for observing technology integration (Almekhlafi, 2006), pre-service elementary teachers' self-efficac beliefs toward technology integration into the classroom in the UAE(Al-Awidi & Alghazo, 2012), and the perceptions and validation of electronic portfolios' use (Almekhlafi, Al-Mekhlafy & Forawi, 2011). The study which was conducted by Ishtaiwa & Shana (2011) for example, aimed to investigate the relation between the use of interactive white board by pre-service teachers and Arabic learning development. The study revealed that pre-service teachers' competencies and expertise correlate with their ability to use technology in the class to enhance learning. The researchers concluded that the way pre-service teachers incorporate technology into instruction in terms of presentation and explanation of concepts and ideas had a recognizable

impact in their teaching during their practicum ses ions. Another study was conducted by Almekhlafi (2006)to investigate UAE pre-service teachers' perceptions of the Utility of videoconferencing (V)) technology to observe the integration of technology by teachers in k-12 cla rooms in the Unit d rab Emirates. The purpose of the study was to investigate the utility of VC technolog from the point of view of pre-service teachers at the College of Education, United Arab Emirates University. The study involved 94 pre-service teachers, who were registered in an educational technology course at the College of Education in the United Arab Emirates University. The researcher belie e that videoconferencing can enable pre-service teachers see classrooms in action without physically going to schools. Participants observed via VC a series of 45 minutes lessons, where technology integration was the focus of the e lesson. fter given pre-service teachers the chance to interview teacher at the distant sites, pre-service teachers were asked to fill a questionnaire about their perceptions of the utility of VC for observing technology integration in these classrooms. In addition, they were also asked to reflect more on the utility of VC technology through discussion forums on Blackboard. Results indicated a high self perception of the utility of VC for classroom observations. In addition, the results revealed that VC technology can be a very important delivery method. VC technology can be utilized to provide multiple opportunities to examine the reality of teaching as well as real examples of the implementation of theoretical concepts. The researcher recommended that Universities and schools should cooperate with each other to take an advantage of this technology. He believes that VC technology helps overcome some barriers that may hinder classroom observation visits to pre-service teachers, such as time limitation, transportation, and lack of supervisors who can accompany pre-service teachers to the schools. Furthermore a similar study was conducted about technology integration by Al-Awidid & Alghazo (2012) to examine the effect of the UAEU pre-service teachers' teaching experience on their beliefs about technology integration in teaching .

Re-ults indicated a significant effect of pre-service teachers' experiences of their self-efficacy about technology integration. In addition, the findings of the study revealed that mastery experience and explicit experience reported to be the most influential sources of self-efficacy to integrate technology among UAEU elementary pre-service teachers.

While the issue of the integration of technology into teaching and learning by pre-service teachers received great attention by many researchers in the UAE, very lew studies were carried out to investigate UAE pre-service teachers' perceptions of their educational preparation. One of the most important studies about pre-service teacher's perceptions of their educational preparation was the study conducted by Tairab (2008). Tairab's study aimed at investigating the extent to which the UAEU pre-service science teachers felt they were prepared by their education program to teach science in elementary and secondary schools. The study also aimed at investigating the UAEU pre-service science teachers perceptions about the balance between various components that make up their teacher education program. A 30-item questionnaire was structured based on a teachers education conceptual framework adopted by the College of Education of the UAEU, and Danielson's (2002) model for teaching. Participants were given the questionnaire during their posting to schools for their teaching practice. They were asked to respond to the questionnaire, taking into consideration the result of their training as pre-service teachers and to indicated the extent to which they perceived themselves as prepared to teach science effectively in their hosted schools. Results of the study indicated that part of the dissatisfaction of pre-service teachers with their level of subject matter knowledge might be due to the lack of integration between what they taught at school and what they studied at the university. Although the UAEU pre-service science teachers responded that they were adequately prepared in most categories, the researcher believes that some educators would argue that graduates should be well prepared in all the

surveyed categorie . The finding of the tudy also revealed the need for sy tematically collecting perceptual information from university students and constantly re-examining teacher education program structure so that intended outcomes are sustained. The researcher pointed out that the ducation program had more focus on theoretical aspects rather than fieldwork and practical activitie .

CHAPTER THREE

Methodology

Introduction

The main goal of this study was to understand the challenges faced by the UAEU English pre-service teachers as they were coping to teach within a major curricular reform during their teaching practicum. The focus was on elementary school UAEU English preservice teachers who were involved in the UAEU teaching practicum program in the Fall of 2011/2012. The study incorporated a qualitative method design which utilized a combination of semi-structured interviews, a questionnaire and an observation checklist. The use of different data-collection methods helped check the consistency of findings, (i.e., methods triangulation). The data were analyzed using qualitative study methods and procedures. The analysis of the study was founded in an inductive approach, which is based on comparative method of data analysis that required the researcher to take one piece of data (i.e. one interview, one statement...etc) and compare it with all of the other pieces that were either similar or different (Patton, 1990).

This chapter serves to delineate the methodological procedures used in this research study. This chapter includes the grounded theory approach, descriptions of the research design, participants, instruments, data collection, data analysis, strategies for assuring validity, reliability and trustworthiness.

The Grounded Theory Approach

Qualitative research methods are more appropriate to understand meanings people assign to their experiences (Creswell, 1998). This study was best suited to a qualitative design because it aims to find out the challenges encountered by the UAEU English pre-service during their field experience as they were coping to teach within a major curriculum reform. Therefore, the grounded theory was the specific qualitative design selected for this study. The researcher followed a grounded theory approach appropriate for the nature of this study to collect data about the pre-service teachers' field experience challenges from the educational field.

The Grounded theory as a methodology was originally developed by two sociologists, Glaser and Strauss. In grounded theory, a researcher does not begin a research with a predetermined theory in mind. Rather, the researcher begins with an area of study and allows the results to surface from the data (Strauss & Corbin, 1998). Thus, since the grounded theory is "grounded" in data, it reflects the reality as to when data is authentic. Strauss and Corbin (1998) emphasized that: "Theory derived from data is more likely to resemble the 'reality' than is theory derived by putting together a series of concepts based on experience or solely through speculation " (p.12).

To find an inductively derived data about a phenomenon, the grounded theory method utilizes a specific, logical set of procedures. The main procedure aims at coming up with categories that are well defined and detailed (Strauss & Corbin, 1998). Furthermore, analysis in grounded theory is composed of some coding techniques. First, the researcher breaks down, examines, compares and categorizes data collected from different resources (i.e. the interview, the questionnaire , the observation checklist...). Second, the researcher tries to put the data back together in new ways under main themes. Third, the researcher begins to relate the categories to context, and consequences. Finally, a core category is selected, then systematically the researcher relates it to the other categories and validating those relationships.

Using grounded theory research methodology, the researcher found out about the UAEU English pre-service teachers field experience challenges as they were coping to teach within a major curricular reform.

Research Design

This study employed a systematic grounded theory design to address the research questions. Glaser and Strauss (1967) developed this qualitative approach to address research questions for which no existing theory fits. In this study, the researcher used the steps of the systematic grounded theory method in collecting data from participants to understand their challenges and field experiences as they taught within a major reform context. Strauss and Corbin (1998) stated: "the grounded theory approach is a qualitative research method that uses a systematic set of procedures to develop an inductively derived grounded theory about a phenomenon" (p. 24).

Thus, the study employed a qualitative research design to explore the UAEU English preservice teachers' field experience challenges within a major curricular reform. A qualitative research approach is one that seeks to gain understanding by including a holistic view of a specific context. The researcher builds a holistic picture, reports detailed views of informants, and carries out the study in a natural setting by answering how and why questions (Creswell, 1998).

In education, qualitative research mainly entails investigating practices, or perspectives in order to gain in-depth data, detailed examination and understanding of what is being studied (Merriam, 1998; Patton, 1990; Creswell, 1998). The choice of qualitative design is consistent with Creswell's description. Creswell (1998) emphasizes that a qualitative research is preferred when variables cannot be identified and when theories are not available to explain behaviour of participants. In addition, qualitative approach is preferred than using methods within a quantitative design as it gives the participants the chance to incorporate a broader range of information.

A background information survey was used to gather general background data about the cooperative teachers. The survey includes information about the participants' gender,

elementary school type, grade level the cooperative teacher teaches, subjects s/he teaches, length of teaching experience and number of pre-service teachers s/he mentors (See Appendix A). Another background information survey was used to collect background information from the subject support specialists. The survey aimed at gathering information about the gender, specialization, length of supervision experience and the number of times a subject support specialist supervised pre-service teachers (See Appendix B).

A semi structured interview was conducted with the UAEU English pre-service teachers to answer the first research question about the challenges that UAEU English pre-service teachers face during their field experience within ADEC curricular reform (See Appendix C). A questionnaire was completed by the cooperative teachers to answer the second research question about the challenges that UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome (See Appendix D). An observation checklist was used to collect an in-depth data about the extent to which the UAEU English pre-service teachers were prepared to teach within a major curricular reform and thus provide answer to the third research question (See Appendix E). Examining the UAEU English pre-service teachers, the cooperative teachers and the subject support specialists' responses helped identify the common themes and hence created a general profile and an answer to research question four about the major issues pertinent to the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers face during their field experience within ADEC curricular reform.

The Participants

The participants of this study consisted of 5 UAEU English pre-service teachers (5 female pre-service teachers who were enrolled in the teaching practicum in the Fall semester of the academic year 2011-2012 to pratcice teaching in Al-Ain public schools, agreed to participate in the study) and 5 cooperative teachers at two elementary schools where the pre-service

teachers were placed during their field experience. The 10 participants were all females (no male English pre-service teachers were registered in the course). The UAEU English preservice teachers assumed reponsibility for teaching 2 to 3 periods per day to grades 1, 2 and Each English pre-service teacher assigned only one grade level to teach and was mentored by a cooperative teacher, supervised by a university professor and a subject support specialist during her practicum.

No certain criteria were developed by the UAE University regarding the selection of cooperative teachers, but generally the specialization of the cooperative teachers should match those of the pre-service teachers. No specific teaching experience was required. In this study, the cooperative teachers' professional experience ranged from 4 to 12 years, with an experience of mentoring pre-service teachers ranges from 1 to 5 years. For the purpose of this study, each English pre-service teacher and each cooperative teacher was given a pseudonym to keep her identity anonymous and the schools were referred to a School A and B, to ensure anonymity as well as confidentiality. Subject support specialists have supervision experience in the field of education ranges from 12 to 16 and more than 10 years of experience in mentoring and supervising pre-service teachers.

Instruments

The data were gathered in the fall semester of the academic year of 2011-2012. The data were collected through background information surveys (See Appendices A & B), a semistructured interview with UAEU English pre-service teachers (See Appendix C), A questionnaire applied to cooperative teachers (See Appendix D), and classroom observation checklist conducted by subject support specialists of ADEC (See Appendix E).

To answer the research first question about the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience, semi-structured interviews were conducted with the five UAEU English pre-service teachers. The data collected from the questionnaire was used to determine the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome and hence answer the second research question. Observations for each participant were conducted to address the third research question, in which data about the UAEU English pre-service teachers' preparation to meet the challenges of curricular reform were collected. The use of multiple resources helped to create a general profile and in turn helped to improve the trustworthiness of the research findings.

The Background Information Surveys: The two background surveys were used to gather general background information about the cooperative teachers and the subject support specialist of English, mathematics and science (See Appendixes A & B).

The cooperative teacher background survey requires information about gender, school type, grade level the cooperative teacher teaches, subjects the cooperative teacher teaches, length of teaching experience, number of times the cooperative teacher mentored pre-service teachers and the number of UAEU English pre-service teachers they mentored in Fall semester of 2011- 2012 (See table 1).

Cooperative Teacher	Grade level	Subjects taught (English, Mathematics or Science)	Years of Experience	Experience in mentoring pre- service teachers
1	2	All	6	first time
2	1	All	9	first time
3	3	All	4	first time
4	3	All	5	first time
5	1	All	12	from 2 to 5

Tab	le 1	Demogr	aphic	Information	of Female	Cooperative	Teachers	in Elementar	v Public 3	Schools
a sec.		Dennogi	apine	mormanon	OL I UIIIIIU	cooperative		III and other the the test	y	00110010

The second background survey was used to collect background information from the subject support specialists. This background information includes data about gender, specialization, **subjects** a subject support specialist supervises, length of supervision experience, number of times they supervised pre-service teachers, and number of times they observed UAEU English pre-service teachers in Fall 2011- 2012 (See table 2).

Specialization	length of supervision experience	Times upervising pre-service teachers	Number of pre- service teachers observed
English	12 years	more than 10	5
Mathematics	16 years	more than 10	5
Science	16 years	more than 10	5

 Table 2: Demographic Information of Female Subject Support Sp cialists

A Semi-structured Interview: The semi- structured interview was conducted during student teaching field experience. In addition to prepared questions, other spontaneous and elaborative questions were asked by the researcher to clear some views and for threaded discussion purposes.

The interview design included both specific and general questions starting with the more general and leading to more specific questions. The background information questions were asked at the beginning of each interview followed by interview questions dealt directly with the first research questions.

The purpose of the interview was to provide detailed information reported by the pre-service teachers themselves about challenges they encountered during their field experience in the context of curricular reform. Thus, the questions were asked about field experience to determine the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their teaching

of mathematics, science and English. Samples of questions that were asked included: What challenges do you face when teaching each subject (English, mathematics and science)? Why do you think you encounter these challenges? and; challenges were you able to overcome and what problems do you think remain unsolved?

To get information about the **UAEU** practicum program from the point of view of the preservice teachers, questions were asked to get the UAEU English pre-service teachers opinion about the preparation they received during their course study and how this preparation helped them to overcome the problems they mentioned. The UAEU English pre-service teachers were also asked about what should be done to enable them to meet the requirements of the curricular reform during their field experience (See Appendix C).

A Cooperative Teacher Questionnaire: The cooperative teacher questionnaire, consisted of 7 items on a 5-point likert scale rating from strongly disagree "1", to strongly agree "5", and three open ended questions, was used to collect data about the UAEU English pre-service teachers performance during their field experience, the challenges they faced, the challenges they were able to overcome and how they overcame those challenges.

Items included in the questionnaire focused on cooperative teachers' rating of pre-service teachers' knowledge of subject matter of English, mathematics and science and knowledge of curriculum (i.e catering for students' individual learning styles when designing instruction, structuring learning materials to develop significant learning experiences, the use of available resources and teaching the integrated curriculum). Cooperative teachers were also asked to respond to 3 open ended questions about areas the UAEU English pre-service teachers were good at in teaching English, mathematics and science, problems they faced as they taught English, mathematics and science and, how they were able to overcome these problem (See Appendix D).

An Observation Checklist: A total of 15 classroom observations by the three subject support specialists of English, mathematics and science took place in a natural classroom setting. **Creswell (2003)** suggested that observations should take place in a natural setting to access pertinent information. Classroom observations lasted 30 to 45 minutes.

The choice of answers in the observation checklist was given in a Likert scale ranging from excellent "5" to poor "1." The focus was on the knowledge of subject matter of English. mathematics and science (i.e. knowledge of central concepts, the use of inquiry methods that are central to the discipline, designing instruction appropriate to students' learning styles, engaging students in meaningful learning, linking curriculum to prior learning, the use of different resources and curriculum materials for instructional delivery, and the use of integrated approaches to teaching and learning). In addition, subject support specialists were asked to respond to three open ended questions about the UAEU English pre-service teachers' strengths and the problems they faced in teaching each subject and whether they were prepared to meet the challenges they faced during their field experience within the ADEC curricular reform (See Appendix E).

Criteria which are related to knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of the curriculum was adapted from Danielson's Framework for teaching (1996) and Shulman (1986) two categories of subject matter knowledge (including knowledge of concepts and knowledge of syntactic structure) and knowledge of curriculum. According to Danielson's framework for teaching, pre-service teachers should demonstrate clear and intentional focus on subject matter as well as content and curriculum. For Danielson, knowledge of subject matter is the basis of a discipline that includes factual information, organizing principles, and central concepts. This view of the importance of subject matter knowledge aligns well with Shulman's definition of subject matter. For Shulman (1986), knowledge of subject matter

involves knowledge of concepts and facts as well as knowledge of syntactic structure including legitimacy principles for rules of a particular subject domain.

Based on Danielson's framework for teaching and Shulman two categories of subject matter knowledge, indicators of subject matter knowledge and curriculum knowledge includes lesson and unit plans that reflect important concepts in the discipline, lesson and unit plans that accommodate prerequisite relationships among concepts and skills, awareness of typical student misconceptions in the discipline and work that mislead them, accurate answers to student questions and inter-disciplinary connections in plans and practice. In addition, Danielson believes that the pre-service teacher should have good knowledge of content and pedagogy and knowledge of resources. They should be familiar with the particularly pedagogical approaches best suited to each discipline and students' learning styles. They should select resources that align directly with the learning outcomes and which

Procedures & Data Collection

will be of most use to the student to develop significant leaning experiences.

Qualitative research methods were used in this research study which was conducted in public elementary schools in Al-Ain. Background information about the cooperative teachers and the subject support specialists was collected using background information surveys. While, English pres- service teachers' background information was collected at the beginning of each interview. Interviews were conducted at the school site of each of the five UAEU English pre-service teachers with the intended population. Data was collected from the UAEU English pre-service teachers through face to face interviews for about half an hour. All interviews were conducted by the researcher using audio-recording. Each interview was then transcribed, including repeated words, false starts and verbal pauses to keep the spirit of the interviews. Each transcript included the pseudonym of the interviewee and the location of

the interview (Rubin & Rubin, 2004). Some participants were given a verbatim transcription of their interviews to read and check. Transcriptions were then typed for further analysis. In advance, the UAEU English pre-service teachers and their cooperative teachers were informed of the purpose of this research study.

A questionnaire was filled in by 5 cooperative teachers who mentored the 5 UAEU English pre-service teachers at the elementary school lite. Anonymity as well as confidentiality was ensured. A coding system was developed to ensure anonymity of participants. All the UAEU English pre-service teachers and their cooperative teachers were given pseudonyms. Observations of the UAEU English pre-service teachers' performance took place when teaching the three subjects: English, mathematics and science. Observers were mainly ADEC subject support specialists of English, mathematics and science. The observations took place in the classroom of the UAEU English pre-service teachers who were interviewed. The presence of the subject support specialists as observers did not distract the UAEU English pre-service teachers in class, since they were used to these type of observation by their cooperative teachers, their subject support specialists, their peers and the university supervisors. The observations were recorded using the observation checklist. The main purpose of observation was to assist in drawing meaningful inferences about pre-service teachers' knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of the curriculum which can reveal whether they were prepared to meet the challenges they faced as they taught within a major curricular reform, and to help triangulate the data.

Participant responses' were then sorted into categories represented by the main questions of this research study and general grounds were established among the results and the findings of the interviews, the questionnaires, and the observation.

Data analysis

The study had mainly a qualitative element in that it was based on the 'holistic picture, formed with words' (Creswell, 1994) arising from the pre-service teachers responses to interview questions, the cooperative teachers' responses to the open ended questions and the subject support specialists' responses to open ended questions. Yet, the study had also a partly quantitative element in that frequencies were calculated for the cooperative teachers' responses and the subject support specialists' responses to the Likert scale items.

Patton (2002) emphasized that "the challenge of qualitative analysis lies in making sense of massive amounts of data." (p. 432). Qualitative data analysis entails reducing the amount of raw data: identify patterns, and finding common themes of what the data reveal (Patton, 2002). Analysis of the data occurred in the following three steps: categorizing the data, describing the data, and summarizing the data (Creswell, 2002).

A grounded theory approach was used in the analysis of the qualitative data while themes were inductively derived from the data (Bernard, 2000). Based on Bernard's (2000) 'mechanics of grounded theory' cooperative teachers' responses to the three open-ended questions included in the questionnaire in addition to the subject support specialists' responses to open ended questions included in the observation checklist were coded and categorized. As categories were developed they were reviewed and checked several times to **identify** similarities, differences and other patterns that linked them.

Analysis of Interview Data: The UAEU English pre-service teachers responded to each of the interview questions, and their answers were categorized into emergent themes. Themes are summary statements and explanations of what was going on.

The data-analysis process entailed multiple readings of each interview transcript until the emerged patterns could be identified. The researcher kept looking for key phrases that were repeated in each interview and across the interviews of all participants. Some of the key

phrases that were repeated in the interviews included ADEC curriculum, challenges, course work, practicum, planning, knowledge of mathematics and science and finding resources and materials. Keyword, were then highlighted using highlighter markers and pens of various colours in the transcripts of the interview. After finding and integrating themes, the researcher began to code them to examine all of the data units that refer to the same subject across all the interview. The transcripts were coded using a marginal coding technique (Creswell, 2002).

After each interview was coded categories were developed and analyzed using the main themes and the results of the research were accumulated to provide an answer to the first research question about the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered during their field experience. Some of the UAEU English pre-service teachers' quotes were selected that best illustrate the meaning of the category; and to provide a "voice" to preservice teachers interviewed when describing the data. The use of direct quotes can be used to support the researcher's interpretations and conclusions (Brantlinger et al. 2005). To ensure validity, each participant was given the transcription of her interview to read and check. Participants' checking is a commonly used method for ensuring validity in qualitative research (Fraenkel & Wallen, 2003; Merriam, 2002). None of the participants raised any issues or comments regarding the quality of the transcriptions; additionally, subject support specialists checked and discussed interpreted data collected in an ongoing basis. Analysis of the questionnaire data: The quantitative data from the structured questionnaire were analyzed and categorized under three themes: knowledge of subject matter, knowledge of curriculum and the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome when teaching English, mathematics and science. The questionnaire was used to provide the level of agreements amongst cooperative teachers responses regarding pre-service

teachers' field experience challenges. With regard to the structured questionnaire, cooperative

teachers responded to prompts by responding to different questionnaire items (Likert scale ranging from strongly agree "5" to strongly disagree "1"); these data were analyzed quantitatively using descriptive analysis method to describe the distribution and range of responses to questionnaire items.

Graphical analysis were used as a means of displaying the data gathered from the cooperative teachers' responses to the questionnaire in visual formats that make it easy to see patterns and identify similarities or differences among the results set.

Additionally, the cooperative teachers written responses to open ended questions were analyzed by the subject support specialists and categorized under common themes including the challenges that the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience within the ADEC curriculum reform and the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome. The open-ended questions collected data that added more indepth insights to the challenges that UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered during their field experience within ADEC curricular reform and how they tried to overcome these challenges.

Analysis of Observation Data: The UAEU English pre-service teachers' classroom performances were observed and the observations were recorded by ADEC subject support specialists of English, mathematics and science using an observation checklist. Hatch (2002) described observations as the "cornerstone of data collection" in qualitative research. It is important to note here that the three subject support specialists were non-participant observers. The observation checklist was used not only to give a structure and framework for the observers to follow but also to support results obtained from the interview and the questionnaire.

The quantitative data from classroom observations were analyzed and categorized under two main themes; knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of curriculum. Line graphs were

used to display results gained from the subject support specialists' responses to likert scale items in the observation checklist in visual formats that make it easy to identify patterns of similarities and differences among the results set. The written responses for the open ended questions from each observation were analyzed and categorized under two main themes; the UALU English pre-service teachers' coursework preparation to teach within a major curricular reform and the discrepancy between the university teaching education program and the field experience reality. The subject support specialists' responses were matched to the third research question.

The structured questionnaire method, the classroom observation and the semi-structured interview provided an evidence of consistency between data collected using the three methods. Data gained through the three different methods complemented each other and helped in giving thick description of the studied phenomena. Interviews were more exploratory of the challenges encountered by the UAEU English pre-service teachers during their field experience within ADEC curriculum reform while the observation and the questionnaire were more confirmatory of the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered within a curriculum reform context, how they managed to overcome of the e challenges and the preparation they received from their university coursework to meet the requirements of ADEC curriculum reform.

The three sources of data collection; the interview, the questionnaire and the observation provided rich details about the UAEU English pre-service teachers' field experience challenges and how they coped to teach within a major curricular reform thus answered the fourth research question and hence allowed for triangulation.

Validity and Reliability: In qualitative research validity refers to the making of value judgement by assuring that the results matched what really happened. Merriam (2002) suggests a variety of strategies for enhancing validity for qualitative research. These

strategies are: triangulation of the data: observations at the research site: peer examination of the findings; and, clearly stating researcher's biases (Merriam, 2002). Consequently, the collection of multiple data about the five UAEU English pre-service teachers enabled the researcher to triangulate the findings. Collection of data was obtained from multiple resources using a semi structured interview, observation checklist and the questionnaire. All observations took place in schools where the UAEU English pre-service teachers for their field experience in order to increase the validity of the research findings. Peer examination of the findings including responses given by the cooperative teachers to the questionnaire, observation checklist responses given by the subject support specialists as well as the UAEU English pres-service teachers responses to interview questions were checked by two subject support specialists. Participants' checking was also conducted to increase the validity of the research findings. The UAEU English pre-service teachers were given drafts of the interview analysis so they could check the accuracy of the researcher's interpretations of their perceptions.

In qualitative research, reliability looks at whether the results are consistent by using an audit trail. In order for an audit to take place, the researcher described in detail how data were collected, how categories were derived, and how decisions were made. The two subject support specialists listened to the tapes of interviews, read observation notes and analysis, examined the questionnaire analysis, and then compared that information to the written perceptions of the researcher and determined that they "match". In addition, the SPSS program was used to check reliability of quantitative data collected through the likert scale items in the questionnaire. For example, for the quantitative analysis of the likert scale questionnaire items that demonstrate pre-service teachers knowledge of curriculum, the alpha coefficient was .722, suggesting that the items have relatively high internal consistency.

Trustworthiness

Trustworthiness is a critical and necessary component to valid qualitative research (Lincoln & Guba, 1985). If qualitative research is to be of value to others, either in their understanding of the problem investigated or as a step for future research, then the procedures and interpretation must be trustworthy, or credible. According to Lincoln & Guba (1985), various criteria can be met to insure that a study is trustworthy. First, the researcher must have good knowledge of the participants. In this study in-depth knowledge of participants was achieved by in-depth interview with the UAEU English pre-service teachers, and an adequate number of vi it to the research sites as well as adequate number of classroom observations of participants. Second, the researcher must always be aware of his/ her bias. During the int rviews a conscious effort was made to avoid agreeing or disagreeing with any points. comments, or feelings expressed by the UAEU English pre-service teachers so as not to influence their responses. Third the researchers provide a rich and thick description of the participants' interpretations and settings. In this study, the researcher provided detailed descriptions of participants, data collection, and analysis procedures. Fourth, using a process called member checking that assists in ensuring that the interpretations of the researcher match the perceptions of the participants. The UAEU English pre-service teachers were given rough drafts of the document in order to check the accuracy of the researcher's interpretations of their perceptions. In addition, notes of the themes that were emerging as the interviews progressed were kept.

Finally, the audit trail proved to be useful in insuring trustworthiness and accuracy. Two subject support specialists listened to the tapes of interviews, read the transcriptions of the interviews, read observation notes and questionnaire data analysis, and then compared that information to the written perceptions of the researcher to determine if they "match. The auditing process proceeded after all data had been collected and analyzed.

Summary

This chapter provided an overview of the methodology that was utilized in the study. Five UAEU English Preservice Teachers and their five cooperative teachers participated in this study. Background information surveys, interviews, a questionnaire and observation checklist were used as tools to collect data. The categories and codes employed in the data- analysis procedures used in this study are also provided in this chapter. This chapter has also outlined the protection and confidentiality ensured by the researcher for all the participants.

CHAPTER FOUR

Introduction

Results

This study was conducted to investigate the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered during their field experience as they were coping to teach within ADEC major curricular reform. This chapter documents findings from data analysis. Data collected from the interview with the 5 UAEU English pre-service teachers were transcribed then coded. The code categories were developed, analyzed and grouped according to common themes being assigned to the UAEU English pre-service teachers' responses on the challenges they faced during their field experience within ADEC curriculum reform and hence provided an answer to the first research question. Illustrative quotations of the UAEU English pre-service teachers were used to support findings of the results.

Data collected from the questionnaire and observation helped eliminating the bias that could occur during interviews. Descriptive as well as graphical analyses were used as a means of displaying the data gathered from the cooperative teachers' responses to the questionnaire in visual formats that make it easy to see patterns and identify similarities or differences among the results sets. In addition, the cooperative teachers written responses to open ended questions were analyzed and inserted into a specifically pre-formulated document, under common themes to specify the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome and those that remained unsolved. Additionally, descriptive as well as graphic data analyses were adapted to the subject support specialists' responses to the observation checklist to investigate the UAEU English pre-service teachers' preparedness to meet the requirements of ADEC curricular reform.

This chapter presents the results of the study. The purpose of the study was to investigate the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience and

how they coped to teach within a major curriculum reform. The study tried to find answers to the following questions:

- What challenges/problems related to the requirements of ADEC curricular reform do UAEU English pre-service teachers face during their field experience?
- To what extent are the UAEU Pre-service Teachers able to overcome these challenges?
- 3. Are UAEU English pre-service teachers prepared to teach within the ADEC curricular reform context?
- 4. What major issues pertinent to the challenges do the UAEU English pre-service teachers face during their field experience within ADEC curricular reform?

Data from the interview, the questionnaire and the observation were categorized into themes represented by the main questions of this study and a general profile base was gleaned from the results of the questionnaire, interview and the observation (See appendices C, D & E).

Data collected from the semi-structured interview with the five UAEU English pre-service teachers was used to answer the first research question about the challenges faced by the UAEU English pre-service teachers during their field experience. The data collected from the questionnaire was used to determine the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome. Data collected from observations was used to address the third research question about the UAEU English pre-service teachers' preparation to meet the challenges of curricular reform. Examining the UAEU English pre-service teachers, the cooperative teachers and the subject support specialists responses helped identify the main themes and thus provided an answer to the fourth research question.

Q1: What challenges/ problems related to the requirements of ADEC curricular reform do UAEU English pre-service teachers face during their field experience?

The first question focused on the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience within a major curricular reform. Three themes were surfaced from the interview that provided a framework for reporting the challenges that UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience; Knowledge of subject matter of mathematics, science and English ; Knowledge of curriculum (ADEC Curriculum) and; Making connections between the academic study and field experience (See diagram 1).

Diagram 1: Themes surfaced from the interview



1. Knowledge of Subject Matter:

a) Teaching Mathematics and Science: results were sorted based on Shulman (1986) categories of subject matter knowledge- knowledge of concepts and facts and knowledge of syntactic structure that includes legitimacy principles for rules of a particular subject domain. Results of this study revealed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced problems of

providing both types of knowledge identified by Shulman when teaching mathematics and science as follows:

1. Knowledge of Concepts: The study findings indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teacher's insufficient English proficiency to teach mathematics and science concepts and the adjustment with new terminologies of both subjects was one of the main challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered during teaching mathematics and science. Three of the UAEU English pre-service teachers admitted that they had problems explaining scientific or mathematical concepts in English and indicated that they found some differences between the use of English as a subject and the use of English as a medium of instruction to teach mathematics and science. The following comparison was made by Maha as she tried to explain the differences between teaching mathematics and science as subjects and teaching English as a language:

Maha: [Teaching English is completely different than teaching mathematics for example..... Teaching mathematics is more difficult you have to teach students how to subtract, how to add....Moreover mathematics and science concepts are very difficult to be taught.]

Furthermore, the UAEU English pre-services teachers referred to the content knowledge of mathematics and science as jargon or terminology. They described the complexities of the teaching process of mathematics and science as conceptual understanding that they lacked because of improper preparation. Aisha explained how she found it difficult to teach science and mathematics terminologies in English and how the help she received from her cooperative teacher was not enough to help her solve the problem. Aisha illustrated this point in the following quote:

Aisha: [I think we were not prepared to design a curriculum that is based on outcomes and standards.....we needed more observations in schools....observation of teachers who teach mathematics, science and how to deal with mathematics and science concepts especially when teaching them to children at this age...how to teach phonics and reading... I think if we studied some courses at the college that prepare us to teach mathematics and science we wouldn't face all these problems that we face

now....We can't ask the cooperative teacher to train us to teach mathematics and cience content that is ometime contains many new concepts... or on how to use mathematic and science terminologies... she teaches six periods every day she has no time...I observe her teaching.....but this is not enough...to solve this problem I was advised by my cooperative teacher to use Arabic when I teach mathematical and cientific concepts.]

2. Knowledge of Syntactic Structure: The study findings revealed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers couldn't explain to their students how certain mathematical rules are based on established facts. Which means that the UAEU English pre-service teachers were capable of telling students some mathematical rules, but failed to explain why a particular mathematical fact is warranted. In addition, the UAEU English pre-service teachers couldn't explain to their students how they can make use of some of the mathematical rules they study in class in their real life. Three of the UAEU English pre-service teachers considered questions directed to them by their students in mathematics and science a real challenge. Hessa reported that her first grade students kept asking her about the justifications of writing measurement units in certain ways and admitted her inability to answer her students' unexpected questions. The following extracted quote depicts Hessa's problems in handling her students' unexpected questions:

Hessa: [For me it was difficult to teach students some mathematical facts, for example, I have to help my students explore the concept of space....I teach them some measurement concepts like the centimetre square, unfortunately they asked me some difficult questions that I can't answer. For example they ask why should we write 2 at the top of the cm. They keep asking me why they should write it at the top......I couldn't answer most of their questions.]

Hessa illustrated her perspective and how she believed she could manage to solve the problem when she talked about the difficulties she faced when she taught science. Here is another example of what Hessa said: Hessa: [Science is more difficult becau e you have to explore topics in depth..... I know that they have learnt about some topics in KG like living things and non living things, parts of the body, surface ... Now I am teaching some of the e topics but in depth....I usually use Arabic when I teach mathematics and cience...I first explain in Arabic then in English because this helps students understand which will enable them to answer my questions and at the same time in this way I can avoid being targeted with questions to which I have no unvers.]

b) Teaching English Language: When it comes to teaching the four language skills, the five

UAEU English pre-service teachers admitted that their coursework have proven to be the most beneficial to them in the classroom. Hessa spoke of how the university coursework focused on instructional approaches which were of great practical use. Hessa mentioned some of the approaches that she studied at the university which helped her during her field experience when she taught English. The following quotation depicted this point which was

made by Hessa:

Hessa: [I go back to my courses' textbooks and notes....I read again about the right steps of teaching reading, listening, writing and speaking... I use the information I studied because it is not easy to teach the four skills to this grade......Teaching English is not easy as I thought, it is really difficult....of course I don't use all what I studied in the college in my teaching... I studied the deductive approach and the inductive approach and they helped me a lot when I taught English and science....I also learned how to keep all students engaged in learning in an English class through the use of games and active learning strategies.]

Maha indicated that before the practicum, she had thought that English teachers' work would be very easy and simple and teaching English to young learners will be fun. However, through the practicum experiences, she came to realize the complexities involved in real teaching especially when she started to teach phonics. She struggled with how to phrase her wording on how she found it difficult to teach phonics to young learners and how she was not yet comfortable with this experience:

Maha: [I found it difficult to teach students in this age letters and sounds, they still have problems in attaching letters to sounds ... I think it is a challenge to me to reach all students ... I use many strategies and classroom activities like games

but I found teaching phonics really challenging. I thought it would be casy.....1 usually seek the help of the cooperative teacher.]

II. Knowledge of the Curriculum:

The UAEU English pre-service teachers struggled with three field experience challenges directly related to curricular knowledge: 1) Terminology related to curricular reform; 2) The construction of curriculum; and 3) Curricular integration. The following section presents the pre-service teachers' dilemma.

a) Terminology Related To Curricular Reform: Some concepts related to curricular reform were considered new to the UAEU English pre-service teachers such as "strands" "indicators" and "outcomes". It was not easy for the UAEU English pre-service teachers to gain a clear understanding of the idea of "standards" and the differences between "outcomes" and "objectives" even though they were engaged in discussions about standards, outcomes and objectives in the "capstone course" which is offered to them concurrently with the field experience. Fatima explained how she found it difficult to understand the new terminologies and to cope with all the changes related to curricular reform, here is what she said:

Fatima: [The idea of standards is new to us and I didn't know what the standards are or what they mean, it was also difficult for me to differentiate between objectives and outcomes, for me they looked the same...in the capstone course at the college our professor tried hard to explain what standards mean and he told us about ADEC curricular reform and some of the terms used like integrated curriculum for exampleI understand but it takes time to cope with all these changes...capstone classes are not enoughtwo days ago my supervisor read my lesson plan and told me that I mixed between objectives and outcomes.]

Aisha provided a specific experience of how she tried hard to understand ADEC's standards and how to match standards with the intended outcomes and the appropriate activities. The following extract from Aisha illustrated her perplexity:

Aisha: [But the problem is that it i not easy to know what each word like "standards" or "outcomes" mean and how to use them....I read ADEC document. I went through the standards of different grades ... sometime this helped me in choosing activities but most of the time it did not.... We also need to know how to design classroom activities and choose the right outcomes that go with the prescribed standards.]

Feeling lost with a standard based and outcome based curriculum was the main concern for the UAEU English pre-service teachers. While some of the UAEU English pre-service teachers were trying hard to learn how to deal with a standard based curriculum and understand the rationale behind standards, all of them were not sure how to teach without a specific curriculum guide. They all mentioned that they were not prepared to do so and requested a specific curriculum guide to help them identify when mathematical and scientific concepts should be addressed and how they are taught. In addition some of them preferred to have some types of practical support when it comes to curriculum planning. Remarking on how a detailed teacher's guide would enable English pre-service teachers to teach mathematics and science, Aisha's call for having a mandated curriculum is reflected in the following quote:

Aisha: [We have some ADEC prescribed standards and we have to find out by ourselves the texts and activities that meet these standards.... we were not prepared to do that in the college and we have no experience......we even don't have a teacher guide to follow. The teacher's guide tells teacher what to do step by step...if we have teachers guides they will help us for sure.]

Even though some cooperative teachers offered some guides on how to design activities that match ADEC's standards, the UAEU English pre-service teachers felt that this help didn't assist them to discern what standards are really about. Fatima for example, found that the directions given to her by her cooperative teacher of how to access ADEC standards and grade level outcomes documents on ADEC's website portal didn't considerably help her. Fatima illustrated the nonexistence of guidance in the following quote: Fatima: [There is no specific curriculum...My cooperative teacher showed how to access to ADEC website portal to download and read the ADEC documents about the standards and the outcomes... she also tried to explain what standards are but that did not help me a lot...I read some of the ADEC standards and outcomes...but these documents do not tell us how to teach or what to do to achieve the outcomes.]

During the interview the UAEU English pre-service teachers sometimes attached different and conflicting meanings to some terms. When asked, two UAEU English pre-service teachers, Aisha and Fatima, couldn't distinguish between objectives and outcomes and Aisha believed that a standard means "a vision". Thus, more concrete guidelines for how to understand and implement some concepts related to curriculum knowledge were urgently needed, since good knowledge of curriculum terminologies would enable the UAEU English pre-service teachers to design learning experiences that matches the standards and the expected outcomes.

b) Construction of Curriculum: The results implied that the UAEU English pre-service teachers were required under the umbrella of ADEC curricular reform to work as designers of knowledge and selectors of curriculum materials but, they encountered some problems related to designing or selecting the appropriate materials and the negative impacts overweighed the positive ones. The UAEU English pre-service teachers felt lost when designing curriculum; they felt it was difficult to get access to the right materials and resources. Amna expressed her feelings towards the lack of curriculum. The bewilderment of lack of curriculum is reflected on Amna's words as follows:

Amna: [One of the most challenging issues is the curriculumwe don't have a specific curriculum.....I felt lost; I don't know how to design lessons, find activities and materials that suit my students' levels.]

Fatima expressed her disappointment regarding the time she had to spend for preparing materials that most of the time do not match the intended goals:

Fatima: [It is very difficult....I didn't think it will take me this too much time to make the curriculumI sometimes prepare materials that don't match the intended lesson.]

Based on The UAEU English pre-service teachers interviews, the UAEU English pre-service teachers reflected on the importance of having a ready-made curriculum with appropriate materials and resources and were frustrated by their inability to take the right decisions regarding the construction of mathematics and science curricular materials. They emphasized that this problem negatively affected their teaching of both subjects. Additionally, the UAEU English pre-service teachers believed that textbooks would facilitate the implementation of the curriculum. Furthermore, they believe that textbooks would serve as guidance for planning, and for developing materials. The UAEU English pre-service teachers indicated that they could handle English without textbooks whereas they needed textbooks for understanding mathematics and science curricular. Fatima recognized the importance of having a specific curriculum and textbooks. She emphasized the need of having a specific curriculum and textbooks as follows:

Fatima: [We still do not have specific curriculum for English ...designing lessons and activities to teach English is not a big problem But the problem is worse with mathematics and science because we don't have specific curriculum...and there is no textbooks to help.]

The problem of having no textbooks was partially solved in school "A" where Hessa and Amna were practicing teaching. Similar opinions were expressed by Hessa and Amna. Hessa for example mentioned:

Hessa: [ADEC has recently provided us with six books for mathematics and six books for science. These books are not meant to be considered students' text books but they can be used by teachers and students in class from time to time. Students can find simple meanings of some new words illustrated by pictures...etc. ... but we still do not have an English language curriculumbut the outcomes of teaching English are very clear and it is easy for us to prepare good materials, there are also many resources available in the internet mathematics and science outcomes are not so clear to us and we can't decide whether the internet materials are appropriate or not... we were happy to receive ADEC books, though we were about to finish up

with our practicum...if these books were sent earlier they would be of great help....at least they would serve as guides.]

It can be inferred then that textbooks were considered a main source that would enable preervice teachers to plan for the lessons and more importantly getting the appropriate curriculum materials. Without textbooks, the UAEU English pre-service teachers felt that they needed more help in designing curriculum materials and getting the most appropriate resources from the internet.

In addition, the UAEU English pre-service teachers reflected on how they struggled to take the right decisions regarding mathematics and science curricular planning and materials, since they were still in the initial process of developing their professional knowledge. Hessa talked about how her lack of experience as a pre-service teacher affected her ability to plan and to create appropriate materials. The following extracted quote depicts Hessa's view:

Hessa: [I still have a problem because of the lack of curriculum...I find it very difficult and time consuming to prepare materials and design the curriculum especially for mathematics and science ... I also have problems with planning.... I have no experience....I am still learning to teach real young students in a real classroom....This is not like teaching in the college... it is completely a different experience.]

This idea of the lacking the experience was also supported by the other four UAEU English pre-service teachers. For example, Amna expressed that it is time consuming to spend a lot of time looking for the appropriate activities and materials. She also indicated that she lacked the experience of choosing the most suitable materials and activities for the grade level she taught. She commented on the problems she faced when designing science activities:

Amna: [I face the problems of finding the right activities to teach science. I try to make the activities by myself or search the internet...but the problem is that I am not always sure that these activities match the curriculum and the standards and the grade level I teach ... It is a matter of experience....I also spend a very long stressful time looking for activities.] *c) Curricular Integration*: One of the major challenges that remained unsolved for the UAEU English pre-service teachers was their problems to recognize how subjects are integrated and developed. Although ADEC new curriculum innovation enforces the integrated approach and the integration of concepts across disciplines, the UAEU English preservice teachers' taught the three subjects without integrating them. The UAEU English pre-ervice teachers had many opportunities to devote their teaching of concepts across two or three subjects, yet they limited them elves on the subject they taught. This lack of knowledge about curriculum integration was manifested in Fatima's words:

Fatima: [I know that I should integrate the three subjects...I heard about the idea of integration when I was sitting with the teachers in their room and they were talking about how to integrate English, science, music and technology in one class period....I had the chance to do that so many times, like I could ask students to sing a song about animals like "Old MacDonald's had a farm song" when I teach about animals as living things and I can ask about the number of animals in the picture to integrate English, science, music and mathematics all together...But think ing about integration is not easy because I still have many problems that I face when I teach each subject separately... I have problems when I teach science...and other problems when I teach mathematics so I concentrate on solving these problems first and then when I get the experience I will integrate the subjects.]

Additionally, the interview data tend to reflect some uncertainties about implementing the integrated curriculum. The UAEU English pre-service teachers' responses to interview questions about the integrated curriculum reflected a lack of knowledge of the difference between an integrated and a traditional curriculum. Aisha was critical towards the implementation of the integrated curriculum by UAEU pre-service teachers who themselves lack the knowledge of teaching science and mathematics as separate subjects. She highlighted the problem of lacking the knowledge of integrated approach when she said:

Aisha: [I do not think that I understand the idea of integration that you are asking me about.... I don't know what integration is...it is the first time I hear this word... I usually encounter so many problems when I teach mathematics and science as separate subjects....] Moreover, the UAEU English pre-Service teachers didn't understand the principles, the assumptions and the procedures of the integrated curriculum. Maha tried to explore what integration entails as she said:

Maha: [The idea of integration is new to us. Perhaps we had studied how to link the lessons to student ' lives. But integration across different subjects....why should I do that?! Perhaps it is important but first we should know how to plan for it and how to prepar activities and materials... I remember one day my cooperative teacher told me to ask students about shapes and numbers as I was telling them a story about animals in an English language class....Is that what you mean by integration? I think we should be trained on how to plan to integrate idea across the three subjects that we teach.]

It is clear then that the UAEU English pre service teachers didn't understand the nature of certain aspects of an integrated curriculum, and felt that they were not given clear directions as they strived toward curricular integration implementation.

111. Making Connections between Academic Study and Field Experience

Three of the UAEU English pre-service teachers, Amna, Maha and Aisha believed that the field experience could enable them to link between their academic coursework and their field experience if they had more opportunities to **observe** teachers in schools, earlier before they started their field practicum. Theories about language and instruction they studied in their coursework could then be applied through authentic opportunities and they would have the chance to examine pedagogy in action. The following extracted quote depicts Amna's view about the number of observations they needed as pre-service teachers before starting their field authentic experience. To make her point clear Aman compared between the UAEU practicum program and the Higher Colleges of Technology practicum program. Amna said:

Amna: [We should start our field experience earlierwe need to go weekly to observe teachers... The Higher Colleges of Technology (HCT) pre-service teachers usually start their teaching practicum earlier than us and they benefit a lot from that ...we should start teaching phonics to grades 1 and 2 in natural class settings not at the clinical practice at the university.....practicing teaching at university classes is different from teaching it in real schools....]

Maha 's beliefs about the earlier observations matched those of Amna's. Maha indicated that the UAEU Teacher Education Program should prepare teacher candidates adequately in term of the number of observations they should make before the practical "hands on" aspect of their teaching practicum. She talked about the importance of early field experience and she explained how she found it difficult to apply the theories she studied in the university coursework in real classroom settings, the following is an extract of how Maha experienced the gap between theory and practice as follows:

Maha: [It is not the use of vocabulary list that we memorized at the college that are related to phonics or phonemic awareness...it is how we can use this in class with real tudents.....but I think we should start to go to school earlier...from the second year at the college. It was not easy for me to connect between the theories or the principle. I studied about phonics and teaching phonics in real classroom settings. Teaching all students letters and sounds is challenging. You need to be patient because you do not know how these students learn... I can't think of theories when I teach in the classroom.]

Thus, the struggle to make connections between field experience and academic study of English mathematics and science was apparently a challenge the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience. They were challenged on how to make the appropriate transfer in real classroom situations.

Findings Gleaned from the Interview (Research Question #1)

When the UAEU English pre-service teachers were asked about their views on the challenges pertinent to the requirements of ADEC curricular reform, they indicated the following:

 The UAEU English pre-service teachers' experience with mathematics and science teaching was perceived as "negative". The UAEU English pre-service teachers viewed themselves as unqualified to discern what teaching of mathematics and science is really about.
- 2. Although the UAEU English preservice teachers viewed themselves as competent in teaching English, they felt that bridging the gap between academic preparation and the filed experience was a thorniest issue for them and they believed that earlier field experiences would help improve their teaching practices.
- The UAEU English pre-service teachers did not show adequate knowledge of curriculum integration. They were not prepared to teach in settings that based on curriculum integration.
- 4. The UAEU English pre-service teachers viewed themselves as unprepared to meet ADEC curriculum reform requirements. This includes knowledge of curriculum design, knowledge of curriculum integration and the use of appropriate classroom materials. It also entails the adequate understanding of what standards and outcomes are about.

Q2: To what extent are Pre-service Teachers able to overcome these challenges?

There were lots of challenges reported by the UAEU English pre-service teachers that were related to teaching English, mathematics and science. These challenges ranged from struggling to teach and construct mathematics and science curricular to a problem in understanding what a standard- based curriculum, outcome based curriculum and an integrated curriculum entailed. Data from the questionnaire formed a frame about the extent to which the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome some of these challenges mainly challenges related to teaching mathematics and science.

Teaching English, Mathematics and Science:

a) Knowledge of subject matter: The main problems encountered by the UAEU English preservice teachers were related to teaching mathematics and science. When faced with a breakdown in communication and in order to clear their students' misunderstanding of mathematics and science, the UAEU English preservice teachers resort to Arabic (L1) to explain certain concepts and to solve the problems they faced when teaching the two subjects. In her written response to questionnaire questions. Ais ha's cooperative teachers, Mrs. Blaine, mentioned that she advised her pre-service teacher to use Arabic when explaining science and mathematics to be able to reach her students. She also mentioned that one of Aisha's strengths was her ability to translate into Arabic to clarify understanding and to communicate different concepts to her students, yet she has found Aisha was in need to learn about curriculum development appropriate to the grade level she teaches (i.e. units planning) and she should be provided by an updated ADEC curriculum.

Furthermore. The cooperative teacher's responses to questionnaire items indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers had adequate knowledge of subject matter of English compared to both their subject matter knowledge of science and mathematics (See line graph1). Four Cooperative teachers' indicated that the UAEU English pre service teachers lacked the subject matter knowledge of mathematics and three of them indicated that the UAEU English pre service teachers' lacked the subject matter knowledge of science, though they were able to overcome some of the problems related to subject matter knowledge when they got some help from their cooperative teachers.



Line Graph 1: Demonstrating Knowledge of Subject Matter

Furthermore, in response to the open ended question about the problems the UAEU English pre-service teachers' encountered when teaching mathematics and science, Hessa's cooperative teacher. Mrs. Sally, wrote that although Hessa was able, after getting some help and guidance to acquire knowledge about how to teach time and place value in mathematics and cultural things related to animals and landscape in science yet she was still in need of how to do experiments, apply hands on work and teach simple mathematical operations such as addition and subtraction. Mrs. Sally also mentioned that Hessa was able to overcome some of the problems when teaching mathematics and science when she used Arabic to explain some concepts. Fatima's cooperative teacher, Mrs Leonda, wrote that after getting enough help and support, Fatima was able to use the appropriate materials and that she was able to acquire knowledge related to the use of manipulative to enforce mathematical concepts.

b) Knowledge of curriculum: The cooperative teachers' responses to questionnaire items indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers had inadequate knowledge of mathematics and science curricula (See table 3).

Table 3: Pre-Service Teacher	Knowledge of	Science and	Mathematics	Curricula
------------------------------	--------------	-------------	-------------	-----------

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent	Cronbach's Alpha
Valid	Strongly disagree	8	53.3	53.3	.600	600
	Disagree	7	46.7	46.7	100.0	
	Total	15	100.0	100 0		

Yet, the results indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers had adequate knowledge of English curriculum compared to their knowledge of science and mathematics (See Line Graph 2).





Furthermore, all cooperative teachers' responses about the UAEU English pre-service teachers' knowledge of curriculum indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers

needed to know how to create an integrated unit of instruction when teaching the three subjects (See table 4).

		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Cumulative Percent
Valid	Disagree	3	60 0	60.0	.600
	Neither agree nor disagree	2	40.0	40.0	100.0
	Total	5	100.0	100 0	

 Table 4: Pre-service teacher preparation to teach the integrated curriculum

The cooperative teachers indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers needed to know how to structure learning materials to provide significant learning experience (See table 5). Moreover in their written responses to open ended questions the cooperative teachers indicated that their pre-service teachers needed to know how to create multiple levels of work for different learning outcomes, how to utilize cooperative learning and small group strategies and needed to learn about differentiated centres.

Table 5: Pre- service teacher structures learning materials to develop significant learning experiences

					Cumulative
		Frequency	Percent	Valid Percent	Percent
Valid	Disagree	3	60.0	60.0	60.0
	Neither agree nor disagree	2	40.0	40.0	100.0
	Total	5	100.0	100.0	

Findings Gleaned from the Questionnaire (Research Question #2)

Five significant findings emerged from the cooperative teachers' responses to the questionnaire. The questionnaire was intended to answer the second research question regarding the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome. Cooperative teachers' responses indicated the following:

- The UAEU English pre-service teachers used Arabic (L1) to explain certain concepts and to solve problems they faced when teaching mathematics and science.
- 2. The UAEU English pre-service teachers needed to acquire the subject-matter knowledge of mathematics and science. They didn't demonstrate adequate subject matter knowledge of science and mathematics. However when they got help and support from their cooperative teachers, the UAEU English pre-service teachers demonstrated good ability to teach some mathematics and science topics to some extent.
- The UAEU English pre-service teachers needed adequate preparations to enable them to create multiple levels of work for different learning outcomes.
- 4. The UAEU English pre-service teachers were unprepared to teach the integrated curriculum and needed to know how to integrate concepts when teaching English, mathematics and science.

Q 3: Are UAEU English pre-service teachers prepared to teach within the ADEC curricular reform context?

Data based on observation are classified under two main categories (1)Knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of curriculum and; (2) University preparation (See diagram 2).

Diagram 2: Observation main categories



1. Knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of curriculum of English, Mathematics and Science:

The subject support specialists' responses to observation checklist items yielded important data related to pre-service teachers' challenges they had to deal with in relation to subject matter knowledge and curriculum knowledge of mathematics and science.

The three subject support specialists found that the UAEU English pre-service teachers had good instructional competence that involves communication skills as well as some course construction skills. For example, the three subject support specialists reported that the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to communicate to their students what should be learned, they were able to select and use the available and appropriate materials and resources and they were able to reflect on the challenges they faced by evaluating the university courses teaching materials and curriculum, hence, they tried hard to overcome the challenges they encountered during their field experience.

On the other hand, from the point of view of mathematics and science subject support specialists, the UAEU English pre-service teachers didn't demonstrate good knowledge of subject matter or knowledge of curriculum of mathematics and science. They believed that this insufficient knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of curriculum of mathematics and science created a challenge for The UAEU English pre-service teachers when trying to explain scientific and mathematical concepts to their students. The line graphs below show that the UAEU English pre-service teachers had adequate subject matter knowledge and curriculum knowledge of English compared to their subject matter knowledge and curriculum knowledge of both mathematics and science. (See Line Graphs 3&4).





Line Graph 4: Demonstrating Knowledge of Curriculum



The subject support specialists of mathematics, science pointed out that the pre-service teachers were not able to use English as a medium of instruction to teach mathematical and scientific concepts. In addition, they indicated that the pre-service teachers were in need of support and guidance to teach mathematics and science curricula.

For the three subject support specialists, knowledge of subject matter that includes general as well as specific knowledge is essential to make the content meaningful and relevant. In their written responses to open ended questions, the subject support specialists of mathematics and science indicated that the main problems encountered by all the UAEU English preservice teachers reflected the need for more preparation that could enhance their ability to explain concepts in mathematics and science and hence develop their knowledge of mathematics and science. They believed that the university undergraduate program did not prepare the preservice teachers adequately to face the demands of teaching mathematics and science in a real classroom.

II. University preparation and the discrepancy between coursework and field experience:

The subject support specialists of mathematics, science and English believed that the UAEU English pre-service program aligns well with some principles of filed experience, but falls short of conforming to some others related to the ADEC curricular reform.

The subject support specialists of English, mathematics and science were greatly satisfied with the UAEU English pre-service teachers' preparation regarding knowledge of pedagogy and theories. Yet they believed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers were not given the opportunity for classroom practice before teaching in a real situation. They indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers were frustrated when they had problems when a part of their lesson fell short of the intended outcomes. Furthermore, the discrepancy between teaching education program and the filed experience emerged in the practicum activities. The

subject support specialists of mathematics, science and English believed that there was a discrepancy between the curricular reform requirements and the university course methods or between the coursework and what the UAEU English pre- ervice teachers would do in their teaching practicum.

In their written responses to open ended questions both the subject support specialists of mathematics and science indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers didn't demonstrate good knowledge of the curriculum of mathematics and science which indicated that they didn't receive the appropriate preparation by their university to teach the two subjects. They both suggested that supportive programmes for the UAEU English pre-service teachers should be geared to students' major field of study. The following is an extract of what the subject support specialist of science wrote:

[The UAEU English pre-service teachers didn't demonstrate good understanding of knowledge of curriculum which includes planning, implementation and assessing students learning and more importantly how to connect theories they had studied to practice. I believe that teacher education programs are in a position to offer additional help and support to assist pre-service teachers as they embark on their journey of teaching within a major curriculum reform.]

The three subject support specialists believed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers needed to get sufficient subject matter knowledge of the subjects they taught. They also believed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers needed ample opportunities regarding their practical experiences to help them bridge theory to practice and to be able to meet the requirements of ADEC curricular reform. The following is an extract of what the subject support specialist of mathematics wrote:

> [The UAEU English pre-service teachers should be provided with substantive and rich opportunities to increase their perceptions about their content and subjectmatter knowledge of teaching mathematics...they needed to refine their teaching and assessment practices through appropriate planning.... their sense of confidence of teaching mathematics should be transferred from university course work preparation before they make this transition to real teaching in their practicum.]

The **subject** support specialist of English pointed out that the UAEU English pre-service teachers needed more opportunities to observe high quality teaching. The following is another extract of what the subject support specialist of English wrote:

[The LAEU English pre- ervice teachers found teaching students how the letters of the alphabet, singly or in combination, represent the sounds of spoken language challenging..... I believe that the UAEU English pre-service teachers need more opportunities to observe high- quality phonics teaching.]

The subject support specialist of English reported that Maha, for example, showed good knowledge of methodologies and teaching approaches which indicates how adequately she was prepared by her university. She could talk about different teaching and learning approaches in teaching English but, she failed to apply them in class (i.e. how to teach phonics).

Findings Gleaned from the Observation (Research Question #3)

The observation checklist responses explicitly answered the third research question regarding the UAEU English pre-service teachers' preparation to teach within a major curricular reform. The responses of the subject support specialists of English, mathematics and science to this research question emphasized the following:

- The UAEU English pre-service teachers demonstrated adequate knowledge of pedagogy and theories that indicate adequate university preparation; however they lacked adequate knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of curriculum of both science and mathematics. They were unprepared to teach mathematics and science to young learners.
- The UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered some problems when tried to link between what they learned in their academic study and their field experience (i.e. teaching phonics).

Q4: What major issues pertinent to the challenges do the UAEU English pre-ervice teachers face during their field experience within ADEC curricular reform?

By analyzing the results of the interview, the questionnaire and the observation the fourth research question was approached and the views of the UAEU English pre-service teachers, the cooperative teacher and the subject support specialists of English, mathematics and science were triangulated. The interview, the questionnaire, and the observation provided data about the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience, the challenges they were able to overcome, and the extent to which they were prepared to meet the requirements of ADEC curricular reform. To show how the findings of each research question are related, the researcher developed a visual model to display the findings (Corbin & Strauss, 2008). This visual model is in the form of diagrams that explain the similarities among the results set and helped to triangulate the data (see diagrams3.4.5&6). Triangulation involves using different data sources to allow the researcher to confirm a finding across more than one method.









Diagram 6. Major results gleaned from the interview, the questionnaire and the observation checklist



By corroborating and reconfirming similar patterns found throughout various types of data, the findings gleaned from the interview, the questionnaire and the observation showed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers demonstrated adequate knowledge of pedagogy and theories that indicate adequate university preparation. In addition, the UAEU English preservice teachers viewed themselves as competent in teaching English. However, the findings also revealed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers viewed themselves as unqualified to discern what teaching of mathematics and science is really about. The UAEU English preservice teachers needed adequate knowledge of subject matter and knowledge of the curriculum that would enable them to create an integrated unit of instruction that is both theoretically sound as well as practically useful. Moreover, the UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered some problems when tried to link between what they learned in their academic study and their field experience. To solve some of the challenges the UAEU English pre-service

teachers either resorted to Arabic to explain certain concepts to their students or they sought the help of their cooperative teachers.

To sum up, several issues that are pertinent to the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience within ADEC curricular reform emerged from the interview, the questionnaire and the observation as follows:

- 1. Most of the UAEU English preservice teachers' challenges were centred on knowledge of subject matter of mathematics and science and knowledge of curricular. They were grappled with knowledge of concepts of science and mathematics and knowledge of syntactic structure and they expressed their reservations about dealing with curricular reform concepts, teaching, integrating and constructing curricular.
- 2. The discrepancy between the university coursework and the UAEU English preervice teachers' field experience was a major important issue that emerged from analysis of the interview, the questionnaire and the observation results.

Summary

In this chapter, the research questions were triangulated. The high degree of consistency between the results of the interview, the questionnaire and the observation in this research provided evidence for the validity of the research findings. The interview analysis identified three major themes that describe the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers faced during their field experience within a major curricular reform: first, knowledge of subject matter of mathematics and science; second, knowledge of the curriculum and; third, making link between course work and field experience. The questionnaire analysis provided data about the challenges the UAEU English pre-service teachers were able to overcome and those remained unsolved.

The challenges presented were mainly related to knowledge of mathematics and science; knowledge of the curriculum and the application of the integrated curriculum. The topic of the UAEU English pre-service teachers' preparation was the issue presented by the observation findings to answer the third research question. The observation checklist analysis provided data about the UAEU English pre-service teachers' preparation to meet the curricular reform requirements. Two major themes were identified; teaching science and mathematics to young learners and the discrepancy between coursework and field experience. The consistency of the interview, the questionnaire and the observation data provided strong evidence for the validity of the instruments and results of this research. It can be inferred then that challenges related to teaching mathematics and science, knowledge of curriculum and the gap between university preparation and field experience were the most pertinent issues that emerged from the interview, the questionnaire and the observation. The themes provided a means to interpret and explain results.

CHAPTER FIVE

Discussion

One of the most important phases in teacher education is the learning to teach during tield experience in which pre-service teachers have different opportunities to face the challenges and demands of the teaching profession (Caires & Almeida 2007; Cochran-Smith, 2008; Hoffman, 2004; Le Cornu, 2005; Risko et al, 2008). This study endorse a grounded theory as the theoretical lens through which the researcher traced the challenges encountered by pre-service teachers within a major curriculum reform. A grounded theory approach was appropriate for this study because there is no theory that explains the pre-service teachers field experience challenges within a major curricular reform context.

The findings of the study revealed three major challenges that constrain pre-service teachers' field experience. These challenges can be summarised as: a) knowledge of subject matter of science and mathematics including knowledge of concepts and knowledge of syntactic structure; b) knowledge of curriculum including the pressures to enact curriculum reform concepts, the construction of curriculum materials and the application of curriculum integration; and c) the discrepancy between pre-service coursework and field experience requirements.

a) Knowledge of Subject Matter of English, Science and Mathematics

Results gleaned from the interview, the questionnaire and the observation checklist indicated that the UAEU English pre-service teachers demonstrated adequate knowledge of pedagogy and theories that indicate adequate university preparation. This result closely matches the results of Tairab's study (2008) where the focus was on the perceptions of pre-service science teachers of their preparedness to become effective teachers following their completion of their teacher education program. The overall view of the pre-service science teachers in

Tairab's study is largely ne of satisfaction. Yet, although the E Engli h pre- ervice teachers had well-developed knowledge of a ingle academic discipline (English), they were not able to constitute subject matter kn v ledge in terms of multiple subjects (English, mathematics and science). In addition, under tanding what i to be taught was a crucial challenge for the E English pre-service teacher, and hence affected the way the taught mathematics and science, the way they selected instructional materials and resources, the way they provided definitions and explanations of mathematics and science concepts and the way they provided justifications to some mathematical facts and rules. Therefore, to meet the requirements of curricular reform the UAEU English pre-service teachers needed more preparation to teach mathematics and science to young learners. The UAEU English preservice teachers needed a repertoire of science and mathematics teaching approaches and successful science and mathematics teaching models to be able to teach mathematics and cience. In other words, the U EU English pre-service teachers needed adequate subject matter knowledge of mathematics and science. Although some researchers like Strawhecker (2005), found that teachers' subject matter knowledge does not correlate with teachers' performance, pointing out that there is more to teaching than merely acquiring subject matter knowledge and theories, many researchers like Kosnic & Beck (2009) pointed out that a better understanding of subject matter can make a difference in pre-service teacher effectiveness and that deeper understanding of subject matter allows pre-service teachers to differentiate their instruction. Many researches in subject matter knowledge support this study finding. Researchers like fleer & Hardy (2001), Bybe (1987), Grant & Gillete (2006), Coldhaber & Brewer (2000), Monk (1994) and Ferguson & Womack (1993), found that in order to function in the role of a multi- subjects' teacher, pre-service teachers need knowledge of subject matter which is considered fundamental in delivering knowledge to students. The study results are also consistent with what Shulman (1986) and Grossman

(1988) ascertain of how the idea of subject matter knowledge and its pedagogical knowledge is more complex when a pre-service teacher had a number of subjects to teach.

More to the point, data collected from the pre-service teachers, the cooperative teachers and the subject support sp cialists revealed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers main problems with subject matter knowledge were centred around the two main pillars of subject matter knowledge, knowledge of concepts and knowledge of syntactic structure (Shulman, 1986: Kwo, 1996). The UAEU English pre-service teachers' lack of subject matter knowledge led to insufficient explanation of concepts and consequently the use of ineffective strategies to respond to unanticipated questions directed to them by their students. Shulman (1986) indicated the pre-service teachers' competence to explain science and mathematics concepts, depends mainly on how the pre-service teachers themselves understand the subject matter of the subjects they teach. This finding is in line of Schwab (1978) explanation of the knowledge teachers should acquire about how subjects are structured. Schwab indicated that teachers need to know that subjects are structured according to the ways in which their content was arranged and organized (substantive structures), or according to the accepted ways of adding that knowledge (syntactic structures). Thus, knowledge of mathematical rules for example requires pre-service teachers to be able to justify why they work. They should have the ability to choose appropriate tasks, provide definitions of concepts, give examples and use a range of teaching techniques. They should know about students' conceptions. misconceptions and the problems their students face in order to solve these problems effectively. In addition, the idea about the challenges encountered by pre-service teachers due to the lack of knowledge of syntactic structure is supported in literature by many researchers like Kwo (1996) who pointed out that some problems encountered by pre-service teachers are mainly connected to their syntactic structure knowledge such as responding to students' unexpected questions and challenging students to higher levels of learning.

However, the kind of subject matter knowledge pre-service teachers need to develop is complex since it requires pre-service teachers to make decisions about the construction of the curriculum and the teaching strategies. Therefore, pre-service teachers should be well equipped with the necessary knowledge and skills and clear understanding of the relationship between information and the concepts that help organize these information in a discipline. Yet, what exactly the pre-service teachers' need to know about the discipline-based subject matter they teach remains an area that should be deeply investigated.

In their attempt to resolve this dilemma, the UAEU English pre-service teachers resort to teaching of mathematics and science in a mixture of their mother tongue (Arabic) and the target language (English). They were advocated by their cooperative teachers to resort to their mother tongue Arabic (L1) when teaching mathematical and scientific concepts. Although some previous studies such as the one conducted by Bacherman (2007), found that teaching in the mother tongue does not hinder the acquisition or impede the development of the second language, the use of Arabic in a classroom where the language of instruction is English is inconsistent with ADEC reform. In addition, many researchers on language acquisition believe that the use of students' mother tongue in the classroom hinders second language acquisition. These researchers believe that consistent reliance on translation hinders language learners' development and discourages learners from using the target language (Hong, 2008). It could be inferred then that resorting to L1 was not the right solution for the problem and hence using English as a language of instruction to teach mathematical and scientific concepts and mastering the terminology of the subject specific content remained challenges for the UAEU English pre-service teachers that they didn't adequately overcome.

b) Knowledge of Curriculum

1. Terminology Related To Curricular Reform

In elementary schools, curriculum has become a prescribed set of academic standards that teachers have to cover through the whole academic year. Yet, the UAEU English pre-service teachers did not understand the rationale behind implementing a standard based and outcome based curriculum. They were grappled with the use of what they considered new curriculum terminology such as strands and standards. Likewise, they had problems to distinguish between outcomes and objectives. In addition, they expressed their perplexity of how to match standards with the intended outcomes and how to construct appropriate activities that serve the prescribed standard. Furthermore, the UAEU English pre-service teachers approached what looked like barriers to teach mathematics and science without having a specific curriculum guide. Thus, they requested a specific curriculum guide to help them identify when mathematical and scientific concepts should be addressed , how they are taught and how to design activities that match the prescribed standards.

Despite the help offered by some cooperative teachers to pre-service teachers to assist them in designing activities that match ADEC's standards: as well as the support given by their university instructor during the capstone course at the college, the UAEU English pre-service teachers felt that these help and support didn't help them to discern what standards are really about. It is clear then that more tangible guidelines for how to understand and implement some concepts related to curriculum knowledge is needed, since good knowledge of curriculum terminologies will enable the UAEU English pre-service teachers to design learning experiences that matches the standards and the expected outcomes.

2. Construction of Curriculum

The new reform added a new burden on the UAEU English pre-service teachers who had to face the problem of working as designers of knowledge and selectors of curriculum materials and who were aggravated by their inability to take the right decisions regarding the construction of mathematics and science curricular materials. Thus, the UAEU English preservice teachers viewed textbooks as necessary resources that would help as guidelines for the content to be taught and the materials to be developed. To solve the problem the UAEU English pre-service teachers adopted their cooperative teachers' materials, took them as they were or looked for items in the internet and applied them. One outcome was likely having pre-service teachers who were highly dependent on their cooperative teachers; who were considered, as some researchers indicated in previous studies, as passive agents in the teaching environment (Goodman, 1986; Shuhman, 1986; Zeichner & Tabachnick,, 1981).

Another outcome was having pre-service teachers who struggled with curriculum planning and curriculum construction, or as Cheng (2001) pointed out who have to face uncertainties arising from the necessity to take up to new responsibilities in curriculum planning. These findings are consistent with some research findings. Calderhead (1990) and Furlong & Maynard (1995) for example, found that pre-service teachers preferred to copy and adapt ideas suggested by their cooperative teachers and that they draw upon the observed practices of their cooperative teachers in their planning and teaching rather than their own knowledge base. Thus, researchers such as Furlong and Maynard (1995) pointed out that, without intervention, subject knowledge might be considered by primary school pre-service teachers as neither particularly important for teaching, nor for pupils' learning.

3. Curriculum Integration

One of the major challenges that the UAEU English pre-service teachers and their cooperative teachers believed remained unsolved was their problem to recognize how subjects are integrated and developed. Although ADEC new curriculum innovation enforces the integrated approach and the integration of concepts across disciplines, the UAEU English pre service teachers' taught the three subjects without integrating them. They were not able to address a topic through the lenses of the three subject areas of mathematics, science and English. Even more, they were not aware of the purpose for curriculum integration. The UAEU English pre-service teachers were still more adhered to a discipline-based type of curriculum. In addition , they held confused, restricted, or narrow conceptions about curriculum integration. Research studies have shown that the implementation of integrated curriculum has been hindered by problems such as: teachers' lack of skills, knowledge, and negative attitudes (Lam, 1996; Lee, 2002).

In ADEC elementary schools where the English pre-service teachers practised teaching, students often experience the integrated curriculum at learning centres; as students move through the learning centres to complete the activities, they learn about the concept of patterns through the lenses of various disciplines. Yet, the cooperative teachers indicated that that the UAEU English pre-service teachers needed adequate preparation of multiple levels of work for different learning outcomes and needed to learn about differentiated learning centres to provide significant learning. It could be inferred then that to improve the chance of success in achieving the goal of providing quality integrated curriculum, pre- service teachers need much more professional inputs about curriculum integration in their university academic studies.

c) The Discrepancy between Academic Coursework and Field Experience

Woven through the results of the interview, the questionnaire and the observation checklist was a notion of the discrepancy between university coursework and the pre-service teachers' field experience. More efforts were needed to increase the pre-service teachers' awareness of the **ADEC** curricular reform requirements and the changes that are taking place in elementary schools. The **UAEU** English pre-service teachers were moved from the university program setting to the field setting with no adequate preparation to meet the challenges of the current reform requirements.

In addition, the discrepancy between academic coursework and field experience was apparent. The UAEU English pre-service teachers faced the problem of how to recognize how theories they studied at the university and their field practice are related in their area of specialization. For instance, the UAEU English pre-service teachers struggled when they started to teach phonics to elementary students. The ineffective early literacy methodology utilized by the UAEU English pre-service teachers was apparent through the mixing between letters and sounds. For the subject support specialist of English, the UAEU English preservice teachers were not able to teach students how the letters of the alphabet, singly or in combination, represent the sounds of spoken language. This finding is consistent with Tairab (2008) study findings about the UAEU pre-service science teachers' perceptions of their educational preparation. Tairab indicated that part of the dissatisfaction of pre-service teachers with their level of subject matter knowledge might be due to the lack of integration between what they taught at school and what they studied at the university. The findings of Tairab's study also revealed the need for systematically collecting perceptual information from university students and constantly re-examining teacher education program structure so that intended outcomes are sustained. In addition, the negative effect of the unrelated or

detached field experiences and university coursework on pre-service teachers' preparation was supported by many researchers such as Feiman-Nemser (2001). Lyon, Vaassen & Toomey(1989), Berger& Luckman (1991) and Wallace (1991). Lyon, Vaassen & Toomey (1989) for example, reported that pre-service teachers find that the teaching program cour ework has little effect on their teaching and that pre-service teachers tend to find discrepancy between theory and practice, therefore they believe that their coursework is too theoretical and can't be implemented in real classroom settings.

Moreover, the study findings revealed the need for more opportunities to observe highquality authentic teaching in school before pre-service teachers start their field experience. Although, the UAEU English pre-service teachers demonstrated sufficient theoretical background, the inadequate teaching of phonics for example, reflected insufficient authentic practice that was needed before starting the pre-service teachers' trainings as teachers. The UAEU English pre-service teachers should be provided with substantive and rich opportunities to increase their perceptions about the theories they studied during their academic coursework. The pre-service teachers' sense of confidence of teaching should be transferred from university coursework preparation and intensive field observations before they make this transition to real teaching in real settings. The need for intensive field observation provided to pre-service teachers was supported by many researchers such as Beck, Kosnic & Rowsell (2007), Bransford, Darling Hammond & LePage (2005), Schulz (2005), Korthagen & kessels (1999), Hartocollis (2005) and Melnick & Meister (2008). According to Levine (cited in Hartocollis, 2005, p. 2) a widely-held concern is that "one of the biggest dangers we face is preparing teachers who know theory and know nothing about practice."

It can be inferred then that the quality of teaching and the ability to overcome challenges were affected by two important factors related to field experience and university preparation; what is required of the UAEU English pre-service teachers in their teaching practicum within a major curriculum reform and what is offered to them in terms of university preparation and training.

Implications for Further Research

Many pre-service teachers start their teaching experience eager and ready to make change, yet they are not always prepared for the challenges of teaching (Head, Hill & Maguire, 1996; Johnson & Birkeland, 2003). Therefore, for some pre-service teachers, the teaching practice may represent a useless experience, characterized by persistent feelings of failure, stress, and lack of self-confidence and self-esteem (Almeida, 2005; Head, Hill & Maguire, 1996). This study presents the challenges the curricular reform movement imposed, which affected the UAEU English pre-service teachers' feelings, beliefs and performance during their field experience. The findings of this study revealed that the UAEU English pre-service teachers encountered three main problems as they practiced teaching within a major curricular reform. These problems are knowledge of subject matter, knowledge of curriculum and the discrepancy between coursework and field experience. Thus, the following are implications for further research:

• One implication for further research could be conducting studies of a similar nature with large samples or to replicate the present study and include a larger sample of English pre-service teachers, perhaps from different educational backgrounds to claim generality. The results will then help to get a wide scope of the problem and the way it can be addressed so as to improve the quality of pre-service teachers education programs.

• There is still much to be learned about the knowledge of curriculum and knowledge of subject matter primary pre-service teachers do possess; and about the ways in which pre-service teachers can be encouraged to articulate and develop their knowledge to meet the requirements of education reforms hence, further research is needed.

Recommendations

The quality of teaching and the ability to overcome challenges are affected by two important factors; what is required of pre-service teachers and what is offered to them in terms of preparation and training. The following are recommendations that stemmed from the findings:

- 1. The kinds of experience and challenges pre-service teachers are expected to encounter in the classroom and the competencies they need in order to meet the education reform requirements should be specified and taught. In addition, universities should prepare pre-service teachers on the kinds of experience and challenges they are expected to encounter in the classroom during their practice teaching experience.
- 2. Pre-service teachers should be well equipped with a good command of subject matter knowledge that enables them to understand the relationship between information and the concepts that help organize that information in a discipline. Adequate knowledge of subject matter helps pre-service teachers make decisions about the construction of the curriculum and the teaching strategies.
- 3. For pre-service teachers who are required to teach multiple subjects, adequate preparation in the new subject areas as well as content and pedagogy areas are needed before launching into their practicum experience.

- 4. Moreover, pre-service teachers should have the desire to use the target language (English) in English language classrooms, since the current curricular reform emphasizes the necessity of using English as a language of instruction to teach English, mathematics and science to elementary school students.
- Pre-service teachers need to develop deep understanding of curriculum integration.
 They need to know how to develop lessons that bring together content from different disciplines in a meaningful way.
- 6. It is recommended that the university should ensure that the teacher preparation program is aligned well with the curricular reform in elementary education. What education reform involves should be articulated in the teachers' education programs and preparation courses. Thus, it is important that the university collects data about the current curricular reform and use these data to determine what outcomes, other than academic issues, might be considered when modifying their teacher education program.
- 7. There is a lack of sufficient understanding of the nature of knowledge the pre-service teachers have to develop and the good understanding of the multidimensional nature of knowledge they will teach before identifying appropriate strategies therefore, follow up studies are needed. Teacher education programs, should investigate what course requirements are necessary to ensure pre-service teachers' acquisition of subject matter knowledge. In addition, much is needed to know about what should be done to combine subject matter learning with pedagogical preparation.
- 8. Universities should re-examine the pre-service teachers concerns about their practicum experience they would like to see improved and the gap they feel exist between university coursework and teaching practicum. They need to establish a

follow up program to ascertain their graduates' views concerning the impact and usefulness of the teacher-education program components on their teaching.

9. Research about the impact of education reform movements and field experiences on pre-service teachers' effectiveness is needed. Under what field experience conditions pre-service teachers are most likely learn to teach productively should be investigated.

References

- Abu-Dhabi Education Council (ADEC) English language Policy Manual. (2010). Retrieved From: http://www.adec.ac.ae/ADEC%20Shared%20Documents/Forms.
- Adelman, C. (1999). Answers in the Toolbox: Academic Intensity, Attendance Patterns, and Bachelor's Degree Attainment. Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education.
- Al-Awidi, H. Alghazo, I. (2012). Pre-service elementary teachers' Self-efficacy Beliefs toward Technology Integration into the Classroom in the UAE. Journal of Research on Technology in Education (JRTE).
- Allen, R. (1988). *The National Evaluation System approach to teacher assessment*. Paper presented at the annual meeting of the Michigan Association of Colleges of Teacher Education, Detroit.
- Almeida, S. (2005). Teaching Practice in Initial Teacher Education: its impact on student teachers' professional skills and development. *Journal of Education for Teaching: International research and pedagogy*, *31*(2), 111-120.
- Almekhlafi, A. (2004). Preservice and inservice teachers' computer use in the UAE. *Journal* of College of Education, 19(21), 1-35.
- Almekhlafi, A. (2006). Videoconferencing Application in the United Arab Emirates Schools: An Analytical Study. *Journal of Education and development*, 35, 21-45.
- Almekhlafi, A., Al-Mekhlafy, M., & Forawi, S. (2011). Investigating UAE pre-service teachers' perceptions and validation of use of electronic portfolios. *Computer Research and Development (ICCRD)*, 2, 379-382.
- An, S., Kulm, G., & Wu, Z. (2004). The pedagogical content knowledge of middle school mathematics teachers in China and the U.S. *Journal of Mathematics Teacher Education*, 7, 145-172.
- Anderson. D. (2007). The role of cooperating teachers' power in student teaching. Retrieved from: http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_qa3673/is_2_128/ai_n29412775/
- Aubrey, C. (1997). Mathematics teaching in the early years: An investigation of teachers' subject knowledge. London: The Falmer Press.
- Austin, J., Hirstein, J., & Walen, S. (1997). Integrated mathematics interfaced with science. *School Science and Mathematics*, 97(1), 45--49.
- Ayers, W. (2004). *Teaching toward Freedom: Moral Commitment and Ethical Action in the Classroom*. Boston: Beacon Press.

- Bacherman, D. (2007). The Use of Students' First Language in Second –Language Learning in a Computer Based Environment. A PhD. Dissertation, Walden University States. Retrieved from: ACM Digital Library: http://dl.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=1269542
- Ball, D. & Cohen, D. (1999). Developing practice, developing practitioners. In L. Bransford, J., Darling-Hammond, L., & LePage, P. (& G. Sykes (Eds.). *Teaching as the learning profession: Handbook of policy and practice* (pp. 3-32). San Francisco, CA: Jossey Ba s Publishers.
- Bartels, N. (2005). Applied Linguistics and Language Teacher Education: What We Know. Applied Linguistics and Language Teacher Education. Bartels, N. (Ed). Springer, New York. 405-424.
- Batten, M., Griffin, M., & Ainley, J. (1991). Teachers of two to five years' experience: Views and experiences of pre-service education, professional development and teaching in chools. Canberra: Australian Government Publishing Service.
- Beck, C., Kosnik, C., & Rowsell, J. (2007). Preparation for the first year of teaching: Beginning teachers' views about their needs. *New Educator*, 3(1), 51-73.
- Bennett, N. (1993). Knowledge bases for learning to teach. In N. Bennett and C. Carre (Eds) *Learning to Teach* (London, Routledge).
- Berger, P., & Luckmann, T. (1991). *The social construction of reality: A treatise in the sociology of knowledge*. London: Penguin.
- Bernard, R. (2000). Social Research Methods: Qualitative and Quantitative Approaches, Sage Publications, California.
- Borg, M. (2001). Key Concepts: Teachers' beliefs. ELT Journal, 55(2), 186-188.
- Bouillion, L., & Gomez, L. (2001). Connecting school and community with science learning: Real world problems and school-community partnerships as contextual scaffolds. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 38(8), 878-898.
- Bransford, J., Darling-Hammond, L., & LePage, P. (2005). Introduction. In Darling Hammond L. & Bransford, J. (Eds.), *Preparing teachers for a changing world: What teachers should learn and be able to do* (pp. 1-39). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Brantlinger et al. (2005). Qualitative Studies in Special Education. *Exceptional Children*, 71(2), 195-207.
- Buck et al. (1992). Pre-service training: The role of field-based experiences in the preparation of effective special educators. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 15(2), 108-123.
- Buxton, C. (2006). Creating contextually authentic science in a 'low-performing' urban elementary school. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 43(7), 695-721.

- Bybe, R. (1987). Science educators' perceptions of the ideal science Teacher. *School Science* and Mathematics, 78(1), 13-22.
- Bye, M. (1975). "*Reading in math and cognitive development*." ERIC Document Reproduction Service. ED 124 926.
- Caires, S., & Ameida, L. (2007). Positive aspects of the teacher training supervision: The tudent teachers' perspectives. *European Journal of Psychology of Education*, 22(4), 515-528.
- Calderhead, J., (1990). Conceptualising and evaluating teachers' professional learning, *European Journal of Teacher Education*, 13 (3), 153 – 160.
- Carlsen, W. (1999). Domains of teacher knowledge. In: Gess-Newsome J. & Lederman NG (Eds). *Examining pedagogical content knowledge*. Dordrecht: Kluwer Academic Publi hers.
- Carter, K. (1990). Teach rs' knowledge and learning how to teach. In W. R. Houston(Eds), *Handbook of re earch on teacher education*. New York: Macmillan.
- Cheng, Y. (2001). New education and new teacher education. A paradigm shift for the future. In Cheng et al. (Eds.), *New teacher education for the future. International Perspective*. Hong Kong Institute of Education & Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Cheng, Y. et al. (2004). *Reform of teacher education in Asia- pacific in the new millennium. Trends and challenges.* The Netherlands: Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Choi, S. (2000). Teachers' beliefs about communicative language teaching and their classroom teaching practices. *English Teaching*, 55(4). 3-32.
- Clark, C. (1988). Asking the right questions about teacher preparation: Contributions of research on teaching thinking. *Educational Researcher*, 17(2), 5-12.
- Clift, R., & Brady, P. (2005). Research on methods courses and field experiences. In M. Cochran-Smith & K.M. Zeichner (Eds.), *Studying teacher education: The report of the AERA panel on research and teacher education* (pp. 309–424). Mahwah, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Cochran-Smith, M. (2005). Studying teacher education; The report of the AERA panel on research and teacher education. Mahwah: NJ: lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Cochran-Smith, M. (2008). *Toward a theory of teacher education for social justice*. Paper prepared for the Annual Meeting of the American Educational Research Association New York City.
- Cochran-Smith, M., & Lytle, S. (1992). Communities for teacher research: Fringe or forefront? *American Journal of Education*, 100, 298-325.

Corbin, J., & Strauss, A. (2008). Basics of qualitative research. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.

- Creswell, J.W. (1994) *Research design: Qualitative and quantitative approaches*. Sage Publications, California.
- Creswell, J. (1998). Qualitative Inquiry and Research Design Choosing Among Five Traditions. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. (2002). Educational research: *Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research*. Upper Saddle Creek, NJ: Pearson Education.
- Creswell, J. (2003). *Research design: qualitative, quantitative, and mixed approaches*. Thou and Oak, CA: age Publications, Inc.
- Danielson, C. (1996). Enhancing Professional Practice. A Framework for Teaching. Retrieved from: http://www.umatilla.k12.or.us/NCLB/Char_Danielson.htm.
- Darling-Hammond, (1999). *Teacher quality and student achievement: A review of state policy evidence*. Seattle, WA: Center for the Study of Teaching and Policy.
- Darling Hammond et al. (2005). *The Design of Teacher Education Programs*. In J. Bransford (Eds). Preparing Teachers for a Changing World.
- Davis. E., Petish, D., & Smithey, J. (2006). Challenges new science teachers' face. *Review of Educational Research*, 76(4), 607-651.
- Deborah et al. (2008). Content Knowledge for Teaching: What makes it special? Retrieved from: http://jte.sagepub.com/content/59/5/389.abstract
- Desjean- Perrotta, Moseley, C., & Cantu, L. (2008). Pre-service teachers' perceptions of The environment: Does ethnicity or dominant resident experience matter? *Journal of Environmental Education*, 39(2), 23-31.
- Dikdere, M. (2007). The Impact of Practicum on Pre-service Teachers' Self-Development. In *Readings in Language Studies. Language Across Disciplinary Boundaries*. Mantero, M.
- Dinsmore, J., Chapman, A., & McCollum, V. (2000.). Client advocacy and social justice: Strategies for developing trainee competence. Paper presented at *The Annual Conference of the American Counselling Association*, Washington, DC.
- Draper, J., O'Brien, J., & Christie, F. (2004). First impressions: the new teacher induction arrangements in Scotland. *Journal of In-Service Education*, 30(2), 201-223.
- Eisenhart, M. et. al. (1993). Conceptual knowledge falls through the cracks: Complexities of learning to teach mathematics understanding. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education*, 24(1), 8-40.

- Eisner, E. (1992). Educational reform and the ecology of schooling. *Teachers College Record* 93 (4), 610-627.
- Feiman-Nemser, S. (2001). From preparation to practice: Designing a continuum to strengthen and sustain teaching. *Teachers College Record*, 103, 1013-1055.
- Ferguson, P., & Womack, S. (1993). The impact of subject matter and education coursework on teaching performance. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 44, 55-63.
- Fleer, M., & Hardy, T. (2001). Science for children. Sydney, Australia: Prentice Hall.
- Fraenkel, J., & Wallen, N. (2003). *How to design and evaluate research in education*. Boston, MA: McGraw-Hill.
- Freeman, D., & Richards, J. C. (Eds.) *Teacher Learning in Language Teaching*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. (pp. 295-319).
- Furlong, J. & Maynard, T., 1995, 'Mentoring Student Teachers: The growth of professional knowledge', London: Routledge.
- Glaser, B. & Strauss, A. (1967). *The Discovery of Grounded Theory: Strategies for Qualitative Research*. New York: Aldine De Gruyter.
- Goldhaber, D., & Brewer, D. (2000). Does teacher certification matter? High school teacher certifications status and student achievement. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, 22, 129-145.
- Goodlad, J. (1990). Teachers for our nation's schools. California: Jossey-Bass.
- Goodman, J. (1986). What students learn from early field experiences: A case study and critical analysis. *Journal of Teacher Education*, *36*(6), 42-48.
- Gordon, G., McBride, R., & Hage, H. (2001). "Political, Economic and Legal Factors". In *Criminal Justice Internships: Theory into Practice*, Anderson Publishing Co.: Cincinnati, p. 103-116.
- Grant, C., & Gillete, M. (2006). A Candid talk to teacher educators about effectively preparing teachers who can teach everyone's children. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 57(30), 292-299.
- Grossman, P. (1988). Sources of pedagogical content knowledge in English. A PhD. dissertation, *Stanford University*.
- Grossman, P. (1990). *The making of a teacher: teacher knowledge and teacher education*. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Grossman, P., & McDonald, M. (2008). Back to the future: Directions for research in teaching and teacher education. *American Educational Research Journal*, 45 (1), 184–205.

- Gurvitch, R., & Metzler, M. (2009). The effects of laboratory-based and field-based practicum experience on pre-service teachers' self-efficacy. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 25, 437–443.
- Haberman, M. (2005). Where the public schools can find \$2.6 billion more every year. Milwaukee, WI: The Haberman Educational Foundation. Retrieved from: http://www.habermanfoundation.org/research/research.asp
- Hallinan M., & V. Khmelkov. (2001). "Recent developments in teacher education in the United States of America." *Journal of Education for Teaching*, 27(2), 177-187.
- Hammerness, K. (2006). Seeing through teachers' eyes: Professional ideals and classroom practices. New York: Teachers College Press.
- Hargreaves, A., & Dawe, R. (1990). Paths of Professional Development: Contrived Collegiality, Collaborative Culture, and the Case of Peer Coaching. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 6(3), 227-241.
- Hart collis, A. (2005). Who needs education schools? What colleges teach. What teachers need to know, and why they're not the same. *New York Times* Retrieved from: http://www.nytimes.com/2005/07/31/education/edlife/hartocollis31.html.
- Hatch, T. (1998). The differences in theory that matter in the practice of school improvement. *American Educational Research Journal*, 35(1), 3-31.
- Hatch. J. (2002). *Doing qualitative research in education settings*. State University of New York, Albany.
- Head, J., Hill, F., & Maguire, M. (1996). Stress and the postgraduate secondary school trainee teacher. A Britich case study. *Journal of Education*, 22(1), 71-84.
- Hedrick, W. (1999). Pre-service teachers tutoring 3rd, 4th, and 5th graders one-on-one within the school setting. *Reading Research and Instruction*, 38(3), 211-219.
- Herbst, J. (1989). And Sadly Teach: Teacher Education and Professionalization in American *Culture*. Madison: University of Wisconsin Press.
- Hiramatsu, S. (2005). Contexts and policy reform: A case study of EFL teaching in a high school in Japan. In D. J. Tedick (Eds). Second language teacher education: International perspectives (pp. 113-134). Mahwah, NJ: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Hoffman, J. (2004). Achieving the goal of a quality teacher of reading for every classroom: Divest, test, or invest? *Reading Research Quarterly*, 39(1), 119-128.

- Hong, W. (2008). lexical Aspect and L1 Influence on the Acquisition of English Verb Tense and Aspect among Hong Kong Secondary School Learners. A Ph.D dissertation. *Hong Kong Polytechnic University*. Retrieved from: http://repository.lib.polyu.edu.hk/jspui/handle/10397/3244.
- Howey, K. (1983). Teacher education: An overview. The Education of Teachers: A look ahead. New York. Longman Press.
- Hult,R. & Edens, K. (2001). Research on pre-service teacher education. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 36(1), 23-30.
- Hult, R., & Edens, K. (2001). Videoconferencing: Linking university and public school classroom experiences. Paper presented at the annual meeting of *the American Educational Research Sociation, Seattle, WA.*
- Ishler. R. (1996). Elementary Education. In J. Sikula, *Handbook of research on teacher* education (pp. 348-377). New York: NY: Simon & Schuster Macmillan.
- Ishtaiwa, F., & Shana, Z. (2011).*The use of interactive whiteboard (IWB) by pre-service teachers to enhance Arabic language teaching and learning.* Retrieved From: http://lthe.zu.ac.ae/index.php/lthehome/article/viewDownloadInterstitial/65/18
- Jacobs, H. (1989). Interdisciplinary curriculum: design and implementation, Association for Supervision and Curriculum Development. Alexandria, Virginia.
- Johnson S., & Brickelandl S.(2003). Pursuing a "sense of sucess". new teachers explain their career decisions. *American Educational Reserach Journal*, 40(3), 581-617.
- Johnston, B., & Irujo, S. (2001). Research and practice in language teacher education: Voices from the field. Selected papers from the First International Conference on Language Teacher Education. Minneapolis, MN: Centre for Advanced Research on Language Acquisition.
- Kain, D. (1993). Cabbages and kings: Research directions in integrated/interdisciplinary curriculum. *The Journal of Educational Thought*, 27(3), 312–331.
- Koehler, V. (1985). Research on pre-service teacher education. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 36(1), 23-30.
- Kosnik, C., & Beck, C. (2009). Priorities in teacher education: The 7 key elements of preservice preparation. New York: Routladge.
- Korthagen, F., & Kessels (1999). Linking Theory and Practice: Changing the Pedagogy of Teacher Education. *Educational Researcher*, 28 (4), 4 17.
- Korthagen, F., & Vasalos, A. (2005). Levels in reflection: core reflection as a means to enhance professional growth. *Teachers and Teaching theory and practice.* 11 (1), 47-71.
- Kwo, O. (1996). Learning to teach English in Hong Kong classroom : Patterns of reflection. In Freeman, D. and Richards, J. C. (Ed.) *Teacher Learning in Language Teaching*. Cambridge University Press. (pp. 295–19).
- Lam, C. (1996) Target Oriented Curriculum: An inaccessible ideal. Hong Kong: Hong Kong Institute of Educational Research. The Chine e University of Hong Kong.
- Lankard, B. (1995). New ways of learning in the workplace. *Columbus, OH: ERIC Clearinghouse on Adult, Career and Vocational Education.* Retrieved from: http://www.ericacve.org/docgen.asp?tbl=archive&ID=A011.
- I eComm. R. (2005). Peer mentoring: Engaging pre-service teachers in mentoring one another. *Mentoring and Tutoring*, 13(3), 355-366.
- Lee, C. (Ed.). (2002). Curriculum. teaching and school reforms: Educational development in a new century. Hong Kong: The Chinese University Press.
- Lee, I. (2004). Preparing non-native English speakers for EFL teaching in Hong Kong. In L. Kamhi-Stein (Ed.), *Learning and teaching from experience* (pp. 230-251). Ann Arbor. MI: University of Michigan Press.
- Lincoln.Y., & Guba, E. (1985). Naturalistic Inquiry. Newbury Park, CA: Sage Publications.
- Loughran, J., & Northfield, J. (1998). A framework for the development of self-study practice. In L. Hamilton (Ed.), *Re-conceptualizing teaching practice: Self-study in teacher education* (7-18). Lond n: Falmer Press.
- Lyon, G., Vaassen, M., & Toomey, F. (1989). Teachers' perceptions of their undergraduate and graduate preparation. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 12, 164-169.
- McBee, M. (2004). The classroom as laboratory: An exploration of teacher research. *Roper Review*, 27(1), 52-58.
- McDonough, J. (2009). Making the connection. The Science Teacher, 76 (3), 34-37.
- McIntyre. (1996). Field and laboratory experiences. In T. B. J.Sikula. *Handbook of research* on teacher education (pp. 171-193). New York: Macmillan.
- Melnick, S., & Meister, D. (2008). A comparison of beginning and experienced teachers' concerns. *Educational Research Quarterly*, 31(3), 39-56.
- Memon. M. (1997). Curriculum change in Pakistan: An alternative model of change. Curriculum and Teaching, 12(1), 55-63.
- Merriam, S. (1998). *Qualitative research and case study applications in education*. San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.

- Merriam, S. (2002). *Qualitative research in practice. Examples for discussion and analysis.* San Francisco: Jossey-Bass.
- Monk, D. (1994). Subjects area preparation of secondary mathematics and science teachers and student achievement. *Economics of Education Review*, (13), 125-145.
- Montgomery, B. (2000). The student and cooperating teacher relationship. *Journal of Family* and Consumer Sciences Education, 18(2), 7-15.
- Neumann, S. (2001). The role of knowledge in early literacy. *Reading Research Quarterly*, (36), 468-475.
- Orungbemi, O. (2009). Awareness and use of teaching skills among primary school social studies teachers. *Sustainable Human Development Review*, 1(3), 127-138.
- Park, S., & Oliver, J. (2008). Re-conceptualization of pedagogical content knowledge: PCK as a conceptual tool to understand teachers as professionals. *Research in Science Education*, (38), 261-284.
- Patton, M. (1990). Qualitative evaluation and research methods. (2nd. ed.). London: Sage.
- Patton, M. (2002). *Qualitative research and evaluation methods*. (3rd. ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Pedretti, E. (2005). STSE education: Principles and practices. In S. Alsop, L. Bencze & E. Pedretti (Eds.), Analyzing exemplary science teaching: Theoretical lenses and a spectrum of possibilities for practice (pp. 116-126). London: Open University Press.
- Pratt, D. (1980). Curriculum: Design and Development. NY: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.
- Ribich, F. (1995). Providing meaningful field experiences. In G. A. (Ed), *The field* experience: Creating successful programs for new teachers (pp. 35-43). California: Corwin Press.
- Richardson, V. (1990). Significant and worthwhile change in teaching practice. *Educational Researcher* 19(7), 10–18.
- Ridgway, J. et al. (2003). Student Attainment in the Connected Mathematics Curriculum. In S. Senk & D. Thompson (Eds.). *Standards-based School Mathematics Curricula* (pp. 193-224. *LEA*: New Jersey,
- Riordan, J., & P. Noyce. (2001). The impact of two standards-based mathematics curricula on student achievement in Massachusetts. *Journal for Research in Mathematics Education* 32(4):368–98.
- Risko et al. (2008). A critical analysis of research on reading teacher education. *Reading Research Quarterly*, 43(3), 252-288.
- Rivet, A., & Krajcik, J. (2008). Contextualizing instruction: Leveraging students' prior knowledge and experiences to foster understanding of middle school science. *Journal* of Research in Science Teaching, 45(1), 79-100.

- Ross, E. (1987). Pre-service Teachers' Perspectives Toward Secondary Social Studies Education. Paper presented at the annual meeting of *The American Educational Research Association*. Washington, DC.
- Rubin, H., Rubin, I. (2004). *Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data.* Thousand Oak, CA. Sage Publications.
- Schemp, P., & Graber, K. (1992). Teacher socialization from a dialectical perspective: Pretraining through induction. *Journal of Teaching in Physical Education*, 11 (4), 329-348.
- Schulz, R. (2005). The practicum: More than practice. *Canadian Journal of Education*, 28(1), 147-167.
- Schwab, J. (1978). Education and the structure of the disciplines. In J. Westbury & N. Wilkof (Eds.), Science, curriculum, and liberal education. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Senechal, E. (2008). Environmental justice in Egleston Square. In D. A. Guenewald, & G. A. Smith (Eds.), *Place-based education in the global age: Local diversity* (pp. 85-111). New York: Lawrence Erlbaum Associates.
- Senk, S., & Thompson, D. (2003). *Standards-Based School Mathematics Curricula: What are they? What do students learn?* Mahwah, N.J.: Erlbaum.
- Shoemaker, & Betty J. (1989). "Integrative Education: A Curriculum for the Twenty-First Century" OSSC Bulletin, 33(2). Eugene, Oregon School Study Council.
- Shulman, L. (1986). Those who understand: Knowledge growth in teaching. *Educational Researcher*, 15(2), 4-14.
- Simpson, M. (2002). The use of CMC in preparing and supporting primary pre-service teacher education students for their field experience in a distance education delivered teacher education programme. *Distance Education Association*. Wellington: Newzeland.
- Strauss, A., & Corbin, J. (1998). *Basics of qualitative research: Techniques and procedures* for developing grounded theory. Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Strawhecker, J. (2005). Preparing elementary teachers to teach mathematics: How field experiences impact pedagogical content knowledge. *Issues in the Undergraduate Mathematics Preparation of School Teachers*. Retrieved from: http://www.k-12prep.math.ttu.edu/journal/curriculum/strawhecker/article.pdf
- Tairab, H.(2008). A study of Science Teachers' Perceptions of their Educational Preparation. Journal of College of Education, 25, 1-24.
- Thiessen, D. (2000). Developing knowledge for preparing teachers: redefining the role of schools of education. *Educational Policy*, 14(1), 129-144.

- United Arab Emirates University Student Teaching Manual. (2011). Retrieved from: http://www.fedu.uaeu.ac.ae/fe/docs/Teaching Practicum Manual.pdf
- Veenman, S. (1984). Perceived problems of beginning teachers. *Review of Educational Research*, (54), 143-178.
- Vick. M., (2006) "Texts and Contexts: International Sources and Universalistic Discourse in Australian Teacher Education 1900-1950," *Australian Journal of Teacher Education*, 31 (1), 12-18.
- Virta, A. (2002). Becoming a history teacher: observations on the beliefs and growth of tudent teachers. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 18, 687-698.
- Wallace, M. (1991). *Training foreign language teachers. A reflective approach*. New York: Cambridge University Press.
- Wideen, M., Mayer-Smith, J., & Moon, B. (1998). A critical analysis of the research on learning to teach: Making the case for an ecological perspective on inquiry. *Review of Educational Research*, 68(2), 130–178.
- Wolf, P., & Brandt, R. (1998). What do we know from brain research? *Educational Leadership*, 56(3), 8–13.
- Wragg, E., Bennett, S., & Carre, C. (1989) Primary teachers and the national curriculum, *Research Papers in Education*, 4 (1), 17-45.
- Yost, D., Sentner, S., & Bailey, A., (2000). "An Examination of the Construct of Critical Reflection: Implications for Teacher Education Programming in the 21st Century". *Journal of Teacher Education*, 51, 39-49.
- Zeichner, K., & Tabachnich, B. (1981). Are the effects of university teacher education "washed out" by school experience? *Journal of Teacher Education*, 32(3), 7-11.

Appendix A: Cooperative Teachers Background Survey

- 1. Gender: Male_____ Female____
- 2. Elementary School typ : Public School _____ Private School
- 3. Grade Level you are teaching: _____
- 4. Subjects you teach: _____
- 5. Length of Teaching Experience:
- 6. Number of times you mentored pre- service teachers:
- 7. Number of English Pre-service Teachers you are mentoring this semester:

Appendix B: Subject Support Specialist Background Survey

- 1. Gender: Male Female
- 2. Specialization :
- 3. Subjects you are supervising:
- 4. Length of Supervision Experience: _____
- 5. Number of times you supervised pre- service teachers:
- 6 Number of times you ob erved English Pre-service Teachers:

Appendix C: UAEU English Pre-service Teachers Interview Questions

Field Problem

- 1. What problems do you face in your teaching mathematics, science and English?
- 2. Why do you think you faced these problems?
- 3. What problems were you able to overcome?
- 4. What problems remained unsolved?
- 5. Does the preparation you received during your course study help you overcome these

problems?

University Practicum Program

In your opinion, what should be done to help you, during your field experience that could enable you to meet the requirements of ADEC education reforms?

Note: this interview is a semi-structured interview. The above mentioned questions are the core questions. To gather more information, other spontaneous and elaborative questions were a ked by the researcher to clear some views and for threaded discussion.

Appendix D: Cooperative teachers' Questionnaire

is questionnaire is designed to collect information about the UAEU English Pre-service Teachers d experience challenges and how they cope to teach within ADEC curriculum reform. Each tement in the questionnaire is followed by a number means the following: 5= Strongly Agree Agree Neither agree, nor disagree 2= Disagree 1= Strongly disagree. All responses are fidential. Your co-operation in completing this study by responding to the following questions uld be greatly appreciated. Thank you.

e- service teacher classroom performance

tegory Statement owledge of Subject Matter	Strongly	Agree	Str	ongly	disagree
- service teacher demonstrates an understanding of the subject matter of English.	5	4	3	2	1
- service teacher demonstrates an understanding of the subject matter of Math.	5	4	3	2	1
- service teacher demonstrates an understanding of the subject matter of Science	5	4	3	2	1
- service teacher takes into account students' individual learning styles.	5	4	3	2	1
rriculum Knowledge					
- service teacher structures learning materials to develop significant learning experiences.	5	4	3	2	1
- service teacher knows how to use different available resources.	5	4	3	2	1
- ervice teacher are prepared to teach the integrated curriculum.	5	4	3	2	1

ea e answer the following questions:

- 1. What areas is UAEU English pre- service teachers good at in teaching English, Science and Mathematics?
- 2. a. What problems do the UAEU English pre-service teachers face as they teach English, Mathematics and Science?
- 3. What problems were they able to overcome? How?

Appendix E: Subject Support Specialist's Classroom Observation Form

This Observation form is mainly designed to collect information about th	e UAEU English
Pre-service Teachers field experience challenges and how they cope to te	each within ADEC
curriculum reform. Each statement in the observation is followed by a nu	umber means the
following: 5= Excellent 4= V. good 3= Not observed 2= Satisfactory	1= Poor. Your co-
operation in completing this form while observing pre-service teachers cl	assroom performance
would be greatly appreciated.	

tegory Statement	Excellent	V good	Not Observed	Satisfactory	Poor
nowledge of Subject Matter					
e-service teacher demonstrates an understanding of the central concepts her discipline.	5	4	3	2	1
e-service teacher use methods of inquiry that are central to the discipline.	5	4	3	2	1
e- ervice teacher designs instruction appropriate to students learning styles.	5	4	3	2	- 1
e- ervice teacher engages students in interpreting ideas from a variety perspectives.	5	4	3	2	3
rriculum Knowledge					
e- service teacher uses explanations that link curriculum to prior learning.	5	4	3	2	1
e- service teacher uses different resources and materials for instructional livery.	5	4	3	2	1
e- service teacher uses integrated approaches to teaching and learning.	5	4	3	2	1
1. Strengths in pre service teacher's performance (e.g.	subjec	t mat	ter know	vledge a	nd

curriculum knowledge) (Please specify 2).

2. Weaknesses/ problems pre-service teachers face in teaching the subject (Please specify 2).

3. To what extent were the UAEU English pre-service Teachers prepared to overcome the challenges they faced during their field experience?

تهالك ريا يتسجدها وطاليه उत्ते शार्व मेर جامعة الإسارات العربية الملحلة

of Will may

في يشهدون المحمد (بالمربع المحمد ا

ही सदी ज्यादने हे तरे हैं। ज्यानी ही लगाकों । हरि जिंह

ास्ट्राल्ड्

রান্দি। ইবলৈ । সারানার

52/1/5102

「「ち」のです。「「「「」」のです。 يولد بإرصعها تجابلننا الحت מורחורים והאתריא ואיז

اعنفد

াজনাৰ চলাপ্ৰায়াল

क्ली ن نجم الدين الشيخ ALL BILLING

المعالي عد المقاطر

د محمد شعا.







جامعة الإمارات العربية المتحدة كليسة التربيسة قسم المثاهج و طرق التدريس برنامج الماجستير في التربية

الإيدارية في ظلال بعدلاج تريوني المنص في المتاهج الدراسية

سحر عي سالم

اطرودة مقدمة إلى

جامعة الإمارات العربية المتحذة

رسلد را يسمعا المطلبات المحسول على

درجة الماجستير في التربية

المناهج وطرق التدريس: تعليم اللغة الانجليزية

يناير، 2013

